JAIST Repository

https://dspace.jaist.ac.jp/

Title	COVID-19による混乱状況下での日次需要予測のための ハイブリッドモデルに関する研究:タイ王国における電力消 費量の予測応用					
Author(s)	Lalitpat, Aswanuwath					
Citation						
Issue Date	2024-09					
Туре	Thesis or Dissertation					
Text version	ETD					
URL	http://hdl.handle.net/10119/19378					
Rights						
Description	Supervisor:HUYNH, Van Nam, 先端科学技術研究科, 博士					



Japan Advanced Institute of Science and Technology

Doctoral Dissertation

A Study on Hybrid Models for Daily Demand Forecasting in Disrupted Situations: Application to Predict Thailand's Electricity Consumption During COVID-19

Lalitpat Aswanuwath

Supervisor: Van-Nam Huynh

Graduate School of Advanced Science and Technology Japan Advanced Institute of Science and Technology [Knowledge Science]

September 2024

ABSTRACT

The accurate forecasting of electricity demand is crucial for global energy security, cost reduction, and grid stability. Disrupted situations such as the COVID-19 pandemic lead to unpredictable shifts in demand, posing challenges for short-term forecasting. Understanding demand patterns during such crises is essential for managing current circumstances and preparing for future disruptions.

This research aims to develop a precise model for predicting electricity demand, with the primary goal of effectively managing potential future disruptions. The proposed hybrid forecasting model is intended to address scenarios both with and without government intervention during disrupted situations, utilizing Thailand's electricity demand during the COVID-19 pandemic as a case study. The proposed forecasting model integrates various techniques, including stepwise regression, similar day selection-based day type criteria, variational mode decomposition, empirical mode decomposition, fast Fourier transform, neural networks, long short-term memory, and grid search optimization. To enhance the model's flexibility and adaptability, this study introduces new criteria for dataset segmentation and the selection of similar days, facilitating one-day-ahead forecasting with the utilization of rolling datasets.

The study assessed the practicality and effectiveness of the proposed forecasting model through real-world implementation. Comparative analysis against existing models demonstrated the superiority of the proposed model in enhancing flexibility and accuracy, particularly in dynamic and uncertain environments. The model exhibited improved performance with efficient computational processes and independence from input variables dependent on prior forecasts. Furthermore, the study examined the impact of disruptions on the model's accuracy, revealing its robustness and adaptability. Overall, the findings provide valuable insights for decision-making across diverse scenarios.

Keywords: : hybrid approach; daily peak load forecasting; disrupted situation; VMD; EDM; FFT; similar day selection method; stepwise regression; artificial neural network; long short-term memory; COVID-19

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Foremost, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my advisors, Prof. Van Nam Huynh and Assoc. Prof. Warut Pannakkong, for their continuous guidance, kind support, and insightful feedback throughout my Ph.D. study and research. Their expertise, encouragement, and patience have helped me shape this research and my personal growth. I cannot thank my advisors enough for the learning opportunities they have provided.

In addition to my advisors, I would like to extend my sincere thanks to the rest of my thesis committee members for their valuable input, insightful comments, and encouragement. Their expertise and feedback have been invaluable in refining this work.

Special thanks to the Electricity Generating Authority of Thailand (EGAT) for providing the data and information essential for this research. Their contributions have been crucial for the successful completion of this study.

Lastly, I would like to thank my family, who have always loved, cared for, and encouraged me throughout my academic journey. Their support, understanding, and belief in me have been my driving force and have given me the courage to walk through this difficult path.

Lalitpat Aswanuwath

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABSTRACT	(1)
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	(2)
TABLE OF CONTENTS	(3)
LIST OF TABLES	(6)
LIST OF FIGURES	(7)
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	(8)
CHAPTER 1 Introduction	1
1.1 Statement of Problems	2
1.2 Research Objectives	4
1.3 Chapter Organization	5
CHAPTER 2 Literature Reviewand Research Background	7
2.1 Literature Review of the Relevant Research	7
2.1.1 Impact of Recent Disrupted Situation on the Energy Sector	7
2.1.2 Electricity Demand Forecasting during Disrupted Situation	9
2.2 Research Background	13
2.2.1 Forecasting Models	13
2.2.2 Data Decomposition Techniques	20
2.2.3 Input Variable Selection Techniques	22

CHAPTER 3 Methodology of the Proposed Models	25
3.1 Overall Procedure of the Proposed Models	25
3.2 Input Variable Filtering	28
3.2.1 Input Variable Definition	28
3.2.2 Stepwise Regression	29
3.2.3 Similar Day Selection for the Disrupted Situation	30
3.2.4 Example of the Procedure for Similar Day Selection in Disrupted	
Situation	33
3.3 Data Preprocessing	35
3.3.1 Data Decomposition	36
3.3.2 Seasonality and Trend Identification	37
3.4 Data Separation	38
3.5 Prediction and Optimization	40
3.5.1 One-Day-Ahead Forecasting with Rolling Dataset	40
3.5.2 Artificial Neural Network	41
3.5.3 Long Short-Term Memory	42
3.5.4 Grid Search Optimization	44
3.6 Performance Measurement	45

(4)

CHAPTER 4 Case Study: Electricity Peak Demand in Thailand during COVID-19 Pandemic 47

4.1	Data Collection and Explanation	47
4.2	Time Segmentation and Sensitivity Factors Identification	51
4.3	Case 1: Interference with Government Policy	53
4.4	Case 2: Noninterference with Government Policy	54
4.4.1	Input Variable Filtering in the Context of COVID-19 Pandemic	54
4.4.2	2 Data Decomposition and Seasonality and Trend Identification	56
4.4.3	B Data Separation and ANN-Based GS Optimization	59

4.5	Experimental Results and Discussion of the Case Study	60
СНАРТ	ER 5 Conclusion and Future Work	68
CHAPT	ER 6 Thesis Contribution	70
6.1	Practical Implication	70
6.2	Theoretical Implication	71
6.3	Contribution to Knowledge Science	72
REFERENCES		73
APPENDIX		89
PUBLIC	CATIONS	91

(5)

This dissertation was prepared according to the curriculum for the Collaborative Education Program organized by Japan Advanced Institute of Science and Technology and Sirindhorn International Institute of Technology, Thammasat University.

LIST OF TABLES

Tables	Page		
1 Overview of methods used in prior research during the COVID-19 pandemic.	11		
2 Procedure for similar day selection during disrupted situations.	32		
3 Example of selecting a similar date for Cases 1 and 2: target forecasting date fa	lls		
on either a normal weekday or weekend.	33		
4 Example of selecting a similar date for Cases 3-6: target forecasting date is a sp	pecial		
holiday.	35		
5 Explanation and comprehensive timeline of COVID-19 lockdown measures.	49		
6 Statistical summary of daily peak electricity demand and COVID-19 Factors.	50		
7 Range of LSTM hyperparameters used in grid search optimization.	54		
8 The set of potential input variables utilized in stepwise regression.	55		
9 Range of ANN hyperparameters used in grid search optimization.	59		
10 Monthly results of testing performance over one year (2020).			
11 Comparative performance analysis between proposed procedure and prior			
studies.	66		

LIST OF FIGURES

Figures	Page
1 Overall procedure of the proposed models.	27
2 Flowchart of data decomposition and seasonality identification process.	36
3 One-day-ahead forecasting technique.	40
4 Walk-forward testing technique for the rolling dataset.	41
5 Raw input data of daily electricity peak demand spanning from January 2018 t	0
December 2020.	48
6 Analysis of autocorrelation in electricity peak demand amid the COVID-19	
pandemic.	49
7 Aggregated dataset comprising six COVID-19 factors and lockdown severity	
levels.	50
8 Time segmentation of the short-term set.	52
9 Time segmentation of the medium-term set.	52
10 Time segmentation of the long-term set.	52
11 Decomposition results of VMD, breaking down the electricity peak demand f	rom
2018 to 2020 into IMFs (IMF1 to IMF5).	56
12 Decomposition results of VMD, breaking down the electricity peak demand f	rom
2018 to 2020 into residual components.	57
13 Identification of seasonality and trends using FFT analysis for all IMFs and	
residuals: (a) IMF1; (b) IMF2; (c) IMF3; (d) IMF4; (e) IMF5; (f) Residual.	58
14 Daily forecasting errors of proposed procedure on test dataset.	65
15 Lockdown level's impact on forecasting error.	66
16 Probability plot of the COVID-19 effect.	89
17 Nonparametric test for measuring the effect of COVID-19 on the electricity	
demand.	90

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Abbreviations	Terms
ANN	Artificial Neural Network
EMD	Empirical Mode Decomposition
FFT	Fast Fourier Transform
GS	Grid Search Optimization
IMF	Intrinsic Mode Function
LMA	Lagged Daily Electricity Demand to
	Moving Average Index
LSTM	Long Short-Term Memory
MA	Moving Average Index
MAE	Mean Absolute Error
MAPE	Mean Absolute Percentage Error
MLFN	Multi-layer Feedforward
	Neural Network
RMSE	Root Mean Square Error
RNN	Recurrent Neural Network
SD	Similar Day Selection
SVM	Support Vector Machine
VMD	Variational Mode Decomposition
XGBoost	Extreme Gradient Boosting
ARIMA	Autoregressive Integrated Moving
	Average

CHAPTER 1 Introduction

Accurate and practical forecasting stands as a fundamental aspect of strategic planning across industries. Within the electric utility industry, forecasting demand is essential to predict future electricity needs and ensure sufficient resources are available. [1]. The growing fluctuations in electricity demand have garnered worldwide attention within the industry [2], [3]. Recognizing the potential impact of emergencies on the power industry and effectively managing energy distribution highlights the importance of focusing on this sector [4]. Accurate forecasting serves as a critical tool in assisting the utility industry in making informed decisions regarding load scheduling, allocation of power storage reserves, and optimization of facility layout, thereby fostering overall enhancements within these operational domains [5], [6].

In recent years, there has been a growing global trend among nations to prioritize environmental sustainability, recognizing it as a critical global concern [7]. Accurate forecasting of electricity demand stands as a key in the quest to increase sustainability. By providing precise insights into future energy demand, it enables the development of optimized generation strategies. Moreover, accurate forecasting facilitates efficient resource allocation, improving electricity generation. It also maintains a stable balance between supply and demand, mitigating the risk of electricity network or overloading. Furthermore, accurate forecasting allows both customers and industries to embrace energy-efficient behaviors, leading to improved resource utilization and contributing to improved sustainable energy production. These efforts are essential in promoting long-term sustainability.

The rest of this chapter is organized as follows: statement of problems, research objectives, and chapter organization.

1.1 Statement of Problems

Accurate electricity forecasting is crucial for maintaining a stable and responsive energy infrastructure. However, the disrupted situation has led to unprecedented shifts in consumption behavior, driven by factors such as remote work, varying restrictions, and economic fluctuations, resulting in significant changes in both the magnitude and daily consumption patterns [8]. The dramatic and sudden shifts in electricity demand patterns impact electricity forecasting in short-term. Traditional forecasting models, which rely on historical data and predictable trends, struggle to adapt to the rapid and unpredictable changes in electricity demand caused by natural disasters, remote work arrangements, varying degrees of restrictions, and economic uncertainties. These unforeseen variations make it incredibly challenging for utilities and forecasting systems to accurately predict demand patterns, causing potential mismatches between supply and demand. Furthermore, the lack of historical precedent for such sudden changes further complicates the creation of reliable models, rendering traditional forecasting methods less effective in anticipating and adapting to the dynamic nature of electricity usage during this unprecedented time [9]. Understanding the electricity demand pattern during a pandemic can support the electric utility industry in responding to disruptions, thereby facilitating informed decision-making in rebuilding and fortifying energy systems during unprecedented challenges. Thus, during disrupted situations, an accurate electricity forecasting model is essential for navigating uncertainties, fostering resilience, and facilitating a sustainable and reliable energy landscape.

During the COVID-19 pandemic, the electricity consumption data can illustrate disrupted scenarios, as the pandemic rapidly and adversely influenced various sectors worldwide within a short period [10]–[12]. Notably, the energy sector emerged as one of the hardest hit among these affected industries [12]. Given the substantial impact of disruptive situations on the global energy sector, this research aims to develop a precise model for predicting electricity demand, with the primary goal of effectively managing potential future disruptions. According to the World Bank's records in 2022, Thailand became the 2nd largest economy in Southeast Asia and the 9th largest economy in Asia [13]. The large economic sector relates to the large scale of electricity used. Considering

the large economic sector of Thailand and the worldwide impacts of COVID-19 pandemic, this research decides to use Thailand's electricity supply chain during the pandemic situation as a representative case study to evaluate the forecasting model efficiency.

Based on the literature reviews, two gaps are identified. The first gap exists in creating models for hybrid scenarios that combine aspects of both restricted and unrestricted conditions. Existing models perform well in forecasting demand during either normal conditions or strict restrictions. However, there's a need for frameworks that can adjust to transitional periods, in which restrictions vary or slowly relax. Another gap involves the selection of input variables, particularly the process of choosing similar days for hybrid scenarios. Not considering this procedure could bring in irrelevant or redundant variables, causing overfitting problems that decrease the forecasting model efficiency. It also increases complexity, consuming more computational workloads and time. In addition, several techniques are employed to enhance and strengthen model performance, including data decomposition, hyperparameter optimization, and the use of rolling datasets. Without employing data decomposition, the forecasting model loses seasonal and trend information, making it challenging to manage seasonal patterns. This leads to inaccurate forecasting results, particularly in long-term predictions, as the model fails to recognize fundamental patterns. Similarly, without utilizing hyperparameter optimization, the overfitting and underfitting problem may be the result of incorrect hyperparameter setting, affecting forecasting performance. Manually selecting hyperparameters can also be biased. Furthermore, in dynamic situations such as the ongoing pandemic, adjacent data becomes crucial because it reflects the present state. However, adaptability and the forecasting model's robustness can be impacted by fixed training datasets, resulting in inaccurate forecasting results.

The contribution of this research is filling these two gaps which are constructing a specific model designed for hybrid scenarios, together with the data decomposition, input variable selection, hyperparameter optimization, and a rolling dataset. With these methods all together, it becomes possible to address challenges such as adapting to transitional phases, capturing inherent seasonal patterns, avoiding overfitting, and managing model complexity effectively. Moreover, the most recent data can be utilized by rolling datasets and reducing performance bias in terms of hyperparameters.

To sum up, the research's contribution to knowledge lies in its dedicated effort to address the challenges posed by disruptive events, specifically exemplified by the COVID-19 impact on global energy industry. By developing precise model for predicting electricity demand, the study aims to offer valuable insights and tools for effectively managing and mitigating the potential disruptions that may arise in the future. This contribution enhances the understanding of the complexities involved in energy demand forecasting, fostering resilience and adaptability in the face of unforeseen events. Moreover, the practical applicability of the research extends to empowering policymakers, energy planners, and relevant stakeholders with actionable information, enabling them to make informed decisions and implement strategies that enhance the resilience of energy systems in the face of disruptive circumstances.

1.2 Research Objectives

- To develop a hybrid forecasting model for hybrid scenarios during disrupted situations, using Thailand's electricity demand during the COVID-19 pandemic as a case study
- To implement the proposed model in a real-world setting to assess its practical applicability
- To conduct a comparative analysis against existing forecasting models
- To analyze how disruptions affect the forecasting model's accuracy as an external variable
- To provide an understanding of the model's performance in different scenarios, offering valuable guidance for decision-making in diverse situations

1.3 Chapter Organization

- **Chapter 1** explains the abstract in more detail and introduces the research story, motivation, and importance of the research. It clarifies the research aims and the impact of the research, as well as highlights interesting points and reasons why this research should be conducted. Additionally, it provides the statement of problems, research objectives, and the organization of chapters in this thesis.
- Chapter 2 presents the literature review, which includes previous works and research related to the research field, encompassing journals, books, and research articles from which information is collected. This section serves to identify gaps, differentiations, and contributions to the research, while also providing background on the methodologies used in this thesis.
- **Chapter 3** explains how the research was conducted including experimental steps and procedure of the proposed model for hybrid scenarios during disrupted situations. It shows methods used in the research composed of theory, mathematical formulas, tools used, and error measurements used in the research.
- Chapter 4 offers a case study examining the peak electricity consumption in Thailand during the COVID-19 pandemic, structured into several key sections. It begins by detailing the process of data collection and description, outlining the sources and types of data utilized to analyze peak demand patterns during the pandemic period. Subsequently, the chapter discusses the methodology employed for time segmentation and the identification of sensitivity factors. Two distinct cases are then presented: Case 1 explores scenarios where government policies directly interfere with electricity demand patterns, while Case 2 examines situations without government policy interference. Finally, the chapter presents the experimental results derived from the case studies and engages in a comprehensive discussion, offering recommendations for model selection during diverse situations.
- **Chapter 5** serves as the conclusion of the dissertation, summarizing the findings to address the research questions. It highlights the contribution to

current literature and offers recommendations and suggestions for future research.

• **Chapter 6** presents a novel contribution of this research to the knowledge science field, encompassing both practical and theoretical implications. This contribution seeks to enhance the current understanding of electricity demand forecasting during disrupted situations and provide valuable insights that could significantly impact the utility industry.

CHAPTER 2 Literature Reviews and Research Background

2.1 Literature Review of the Relevant Research

This section explores the impact of recent disrupted situations on the energy sector, with a specific focus on electricity demand forecasting during such scenarios. The recent COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the necessity of accurate forecasting models that can adapt to rapidly changing circumstances. This literature review delves into the methodologies and techniques used to forecast electricity demand during disrupted situations. The broader impact of recent disruptions on the energy sector is described in **Subsection 2.1.1**, while the specific challenges and methodologies of electricity demand forecasting during such pandemic times are focused on **Subsection 2.1.2**. Through an analysis of existing research, this section aims to identify research gaps and illustrate the strategies and approaches that have been employed to address the unique challenges posed by disrupted situations and identified research gaps.

2.1.1 Impact of Recent Disrupted Situation on the Energy Sector

In this context, due to its global impacts, the recent disruption caused by the COVID-19 pandemic serves as an illustrative example of disrupted events. The COVID-19 pandemic rapidly and negatively influenced various sectors worldwide over a short period [10]–[12]. Among these sectors, the energy industry is significantly impacted [12]. Energy consumption varies across regions, with greater consumption occurring in commercial, industrial, and residential sectors [14]. Residential energy usage tends to increase during periods of restrictions when people stay at home.

Changes in lifestyle and work habits lead to significant fluctuations in electricity demand during different timeframes [15]. Fluctuations in electricity demand can also impact power system control and operation, potentially affecting utility grid equipment like distribution transformers, protection devices, and substations. Failing to effectively manage these fluctuations could pose substantial risks to the stability and functionality of the national power grid [16].

Several researchers have examined the effects of the pandemic on various sectors including the economy, environment, and the power and energy industries. Aktar et al. [17] conducted a comprehensive review to determine how the COVID-19 pandemic has influenced energy demand, CO2 emissions, and economic indicators. Jia et al. [18] explored the effects and responses of the pandemic and oil price fluctuations on energy, economy, and environment. Jiang et al. [19] provided an overview of the COVID-19 impacts on energy demand and consumption, highlighting associated challenges and new opportunities. Ruan et al. [20] focused on the COVID-19 impact on electricity grid and market activities, while Geraldi et al. [21] analyzed electricity demand during lockdown in buildings. Tsao et al. [22] delved into the resilience of renewable energy supply networks in response to the demand, supply, and payment risks arising from COVID-19. Additionally, Klemeš et al. [23] and Pradhan and Ghosh [24] assessed the COVID-19 pandemic from the perspectives of energy, environment, sustainability, and climate change.

Turning focus to the effect of COVID-19 on electricity demand forecasting, Cheshmehzangi [25] investigated the short-term and long-term effects of COVID-19 on household energy usage. Similarly, Abulibdeh et al. [26] examined how the pandemic affected electricity demand and the accuracy of electricity demand forecasting. Following the demonstration of these impacts on electricity demand forecasting, achieving precise forecasting performance becomes a common objective pursued by many researchers.

2.1.2 Electricity Demand Forecasting during Disrupted Situation

Statistical and machine learning techniques are the primary methods commonly used in electricity demand forecasting, both in regular situations and during disrupted situations such as the COVID-19 pandemic. Under regular circumstances, the statistical linear regression model [27], [28] is widely favored for its simplicity and ease of interpretation. Moreover, more advanced prediction methods, including Holt Winter's exponential smoothing model [29], autoregressive integrated moving average model (ARIMA) [30], ARIMA with exogenous variables (ARIMAX) [31], ARIMA model that contains a seasonal component with and without exogenous variables (SARIMAX [32] and SARIMA [33]), and the grey model [34], are also commonly applied.

During the COVID-19 pandemic, there was considerable focus on adjusting to shifts in demand patterns. Advanced methods were also utilized during this period. In order to mitigate the pandemic's impact on forecasting models, Alasali et al. [35] implemented the ARIMAX model with a focus on long-term electricity demand trends. To enhance predictive capabilities, Huang et al. [16] introduced the integration of rolling mechanisms into the grey model to make use of the most recently collected data. However, an advanced model is inadequate to address specific circumstances, inspiring the focus on hybrid models. In a scenario lagging the availability of external variables, the implementation of a hybrid model combining generalized additive models (GAM) and Kalman filtering successfully enhanced the adaptability of the forecasting model [36]. Similarly, in the condition of inadequate data during the pandemic situation, a hybrid model of fractional grey forecasting models with genetic algorithm (GA) optimization was also utilized to handle monthly forecasting with electricity production data [37]. Nevertheless, the limitations of statistical techniques include dealing with the non-linear patterns evident in the recent trends in electricity demand [38]. Therefore, to handle electricity demand problem, machine learning techniques are used. The capabilities include continuous learning, and real-time updates on demand and changes during the disruption, making machine learning algorithms suitable for forecasting under rapidly changing scenarios [39].

Machine learning has gained wide application in electricity demand forecasting due to its several advantages. The application of machine learning models, such as support vector machines (SVM) [40], the artificial neural network (ANN) [41], and long short-term memory (LSTM) networks [42], is commonly used in this field. To manage demand uncertainty during forecasting, combining techniques such as machine learning and statistical methods can address the uncertainty concern. Bayesian regularization, utilizing the Gaussian process [43], can be used to combine the uncertainty with forecasting process, which is valuable for handling complex and limited data availability scenarios. Machine learning models can be used to predict electricity usage during both normal and disrupted situations.

During the early stage of the COVID-19 pandemic, LSTM was used to forecast daily electricity usage [44]. Additionally, during the pandemic, ANN was employed to forecast electricity usage, as it has a non-complex structure enabling it to be used in practical systems [9]. However, training ANN with the common input variables may not yield acceptable results due to the complex and unpredictable nature of consumption patterns caused by unprecedented events such as the COVID-19 pandemic. Chen, Yang, and Zhang [9] promoted the accuracy of ANN forecasts by integrating economic activity-based mobility data. In the absence of sensitivity factors representing the pandemic situation, the implementation of improvement techniques using a hybrid model is necessary to enhance basic machine learning models' accuracy. A hybrid LSTM model is employed, utilizing a simplex optimizer [45] and incorporating grid search and manual search [46], to enhance accuracy using hyperparameter tuning. A hybrid model using the data decomposition technique known as improved complete ensemble empirical mode decomposition with adaptive noise (ICEEMDAN), along with the multi-objective grey wolf optimizer (MOGWO), is utilized to enhance SVM performance [47]. Furthermore, integrating a transfer learning framework with neural networks improves the understanding of the effects of external variables on electricity usage during a pandemic [48]. Table 1 shows the summarization technique utilized in prior studies during the COVID-19 pandemic, providing a comprehensive overview of the methods and findings.

Paper	Forecasting Model	Data Decomposition	Select Input Variable	Hyper Parameter Optimization	Sensitivity Factor	Rolling Dataset	Study Location	Forecasting Period
[35]	ARIMAX	No	No	No	No	No	Jordan	30 min, Daily, Monthly
[16]	Rolling IMSGM	No	No	No	No	Yes	China	Monthly
[36]	Kalman filtering with GAM	No	No	No	No	No	France	30 min
[37]	Fractional grey model	No	No	GA	No	No	European countries	Monthly
[44]	LSTM	No	No	No	No	No	Turkey	Daily, Monthly
[9]	ANN	No	No	No	Yes	No	European countries, US cities	Daily
[45]	LSTM	No	No	Simplex optimizer	Yes	No	China	Daily
[46]	Bi-LSTM	No	No	Grid search, Manual search	Yes	No	UK	Daily
[47]	SVM	ICEEMDAN	No	MOGWO	Yes	No	US	Daily
[48]	Transfer learning with CNN	No	No	No	No	No	China	Monthly
Proposed Model	ANN/LSTM	VMD-EMD- FFT	Stepwise regression, SD	Grid search	Yes	Yes	Thailand	Daily

Table 1 Overview of methods used in prior research during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Following the literature, two gaps have been found during the COVID-19 pandemic, see **Table 1**. The first identified gap involves integrating and developing models designed specifically for hybrid scenarios that combine aspects of both lockdown and non-lockdown situations. Despite existing models performing well in predicting usage under normal situations or during lockdowns, the comprehensive framework that can be used during the transitional phases when restrictions fluctuate or gradually loosen is still lacking.

Another gap concerns improvement techniques presented in the literature during the COVID-19 pandemic, aimed at constructing the hybrid model. The first improvement technique is data decomposition. Failure to apply this technique causes the forecasting model to lose seasonal and trend information, leading to increased difficulty in managing seasonal patterns. As a result, inaccurate forecasting results are generated, particularly in long-term forecasting, as the model cannot capture underlying patterns effectively. The second technique involves the selection of input variables. Failure to carry out this process may introduce irrelevant or redundant variables into the model, causing the overfitting problem and the curse of dimensionality. As a result, there is an exponential increase in the computational efforts required for processing, as well as a reduction in forecasting performance. The third technique lies in the hyperparameter optimization technique. Failing to utilize this method can result in the creation of overfitting and underfitting problems due to improper hyperparameter settings, leading to a reduction in the efficiency of the forecasting model. Additionally, manually selecting hyperparameters may increase the risk of bias. The fourth technique is the rolling dataset. In the context of the pandemic, where the situation changes daily, the availability of adjacent data becomes crucial as it reflects the current situation of the pandemic. The dynamic nature of the pandemic necessitates the use of up-to-date information to make informed decisions. Adjacent data, which encompasses the most recent information, is invaluable for understanding and responding to the evolving situation effectively. In contrast, fixed training datasets fail to incorporate the most recent information, which is essential for understanding and responding to the evolving situation effectively, resulting in poor forecasting outcomes. By integrating these four improvement techniques into a hybrid model, the proposed model can mitigate

identified limitations and improve the accuracy, adaptability, and robustness of the forecasting model when dealing with the complexity caused by disrupted situations.

2.2 Research Background

This section provides a research background on forecasting models and improvement techniques. **Subsection 2.2.1** describes the history of prediction techniques and explores how forecasting has evolved from simple methods to more advanced ones used today. Along the way, the tools developed to enhance predictions are examined. One of these tools is data decomposition (**Subsection 2.2.2**), which helps break down complex data into smaller parts for better understanding. Another important technique is input variable selection (**Subsection 2.2.3**), which identifies the most crucial factors for accurate predictions. This section offers a better understanding of the research background by reflecting on how forecasting has changed over time and the techniques that have contributed to its improvement.

2.2.1 Forecasting Models

In the areas of electricity demand forecasting, the utilization of time series models, whether employed singularly or in combination, proves to be a reliable method for achieving accuracy. Utilizing trend analysis enables the extrapolation of future electricity demand requirements with precision [49]. A time series refers to a sequential arrangement of values recorded at consistent intervals. Analyzing time series involves two main stages: initially obtaining the structure and underlying patterns within the observed data, followed by fitting a model to facilitate future predictions. A common method in time series analysis involves decomposing the series into three distinct components which are trend, seasonality, and residual [50]. The trend represents the overall direction or movement exhibited by the variable over the observation period, neglecting seasonal fluctuations and irregularities. Seasonality refers to the repeated pattern of fluctuation in the variable under examination, characterized by stable effects in terms of timing, magnitude, and direction. Finally, residuals represent the residual or

unexplained portion of the time series data. Despite efforts to capture trends and seasonality, residuals often remain, sometimes with sufficient magnitude to obscure the underlying trend and seasonal patterns [51]. Extensive research literature addresses predictive modeling, revealing two overarching methodological categories: statistical techniques and machine learning algorithms.

Focusing on statistical forecasting techniques, linear regression emerges as one of the most commonly used methods due to its simplicity and ease of implementation. The accuracy of this method depends on how well historical data represent potential future scenarios. Nevertheless, it is feasible to develop a metric to identify unreliable forecasts. This method requires minimal parameters, which can be calculated from historical data using cross-validation techniques [27], [28]. Continuing with multiple regression, it is widely recognized as the most popular method used for forecasting loads affected by various factors such as meteorological effects, electricity prices, and economic growth. Multiple regression analysis in electricity demand forecasting utilizes the technique of least-square estimation. Varadan and Makram [52] applied the least squares approach to determine and quantify different types of loads at power lines and substations. A weather-load model based on regression analysis of historical demand and weather data to predict load demand for Irish electricity was developed by Hyde and Hodnett [53]. Additionally, Broadwater [54] introduced a novel regressionbased technique, the nonlinear load research estimator (NLRE). In addition to multiple regression, exponential smoothing is one of the methods used in electricity demand forecasting. In this technique, the load is initially modeled using historical data, followed by the utilization of this model to forecast future load. Winter's method represents one of the existing exponential smoothing techniques capable of directly analyzing seasonal time series. This method relies on stationary, trend, and seasonality, as smoothing constants [55].

In response to evolving environmental conditions, adjustments have been made to traditional forecasting techniques to automatically adapt the parameters of forecasting models. Initially, the auto-regressive (AR) model is utilized to represent the load profile, assuming it is a linear combination of previous loads [56]. To enhance the traditional AR model, Mbamalu and El-Hawary [57] employ least mean square (LMS) algorithms to dynamically update the unknown coefficients in real-time. Moreover, Huang [58] introduces an autoregressive model with an optimal threshold stratification algorithm for hourly load forecasting. To further enhance the adaptability of the AR model, an autoregressive moving average (ARMA) model is developed. This model forecasts the current linear time series value based on previous periods (autoregressive component) and by incorporating previous error values (moving average component). This approach enables the model to capture both short-term dependencies between observations and the impacts of random errors [52], [59], [60]. Lastly, Contreras et al. [61] introduced the auto-regressive integrated moving average (ARIMA) model. This model, widely employed in time series forecasting, integrates autoregression (AR), differencing (I), and moving averages (MA) concepts. With its capacity to capture diverse temporal dynamics and patterns inherent in time series data, ARIMA models are highly versatile and effective for forecasting purposes. They are often preferred over simple ARMA models due to their superior handling of non-stationary time series data through the inclusion of the differencing component (I), which expands their applicability across various time series datasets. Additionally, ARIMA models demonstrate flexibility in capturing both short-term and long-term dependencies within the data, further enhancing their utility for forecasting tasks [55], [62], [63].

However, statistical models have limitations that may not capture complex relationships or causal factors driving the data, especially in situations where variables are interrelated in nonlinear ways [38]. This limitation can result in oversimplified or overly deterministic forecasts that fail to account for nuanced dynamics within the data. Furthermore, statistical forecasting models may require a substantial amount of data to produce reliable forecasts, which can be challenging to obtain in certain contexts. While statistical forecasting models offer valuable insights and are widely used in practice, they are not without limitations and may not always provide accurate predictions in every scenario. To address these limitations, the introduction of machine learning into this field has been proposed.

Machine learning techniques offer continuous learning capabilities, enabling algorithms to offer real-time adjustments as consumption patterns evolve. This adaptability makes them highly suitable for dynamic and fluctuating forecasting scenarios. Furthermore, machine learning techniques facilitate rapid adaptation to new electricity demand patterns by utilizing data representations instead of explicit data features [39]. Through the utilization of algorithms capable of adaptation and learning from data, machine learning systems exhibit a resemblance to the human mind's capacity for reasoning and learning within environments characterized by uncertainty. Within this framework, these systems prioritize adaptability over strict precision, enabling them to make approximate decisions when faced with incomplete or noisy information.

Starting with traditional machine learning methods, fuzzy logic stands as a computational model adept at processing reasoning based on approximate or imprecise data rather than strict binary (true/false) values. This model allows for the representation of subjective concepts, enabling systems to make decisions in scenarios where traditional binary logic may prove insufficient. Notably, fuzzy logic exhibits the capability to identify and approximate any unknown dynamic system, such as electricity demand, with arbitrary precision within a compact set. Extensive research, as exemplified by Liu et al. [56], highlighted the substantial capacity of fuzzy logic systems to discern similarities from extensive datasets. Various techniques have been devised to model loads using fuzzy conditional statements. For instance, Hsu and Ho [64] introduced an expert system employing fuzzy set theory for electricity demand forecasting in the short term, incorporating an updating function. Evaluation of shortterm forecasts was conducted within the Taiwan power system. Subsequently, Liang and Hsu [65] devised a fuzzy linear programming model for electric generation scheduling, employing fuzzy set notation to address uncertainties in forecast and input data. Dash et al. [66] further enhanced the hybrid fuzzy-neural approach for load forecasting, yielding accurate predictions across weekdays, public holidays, and adjacent periods. However, one drawback of fuzzy logic is its complexity in designing and tuning fuzzy systems. Creating effective fuzzy logic systems often requires expertise in both the domain being modeled and the intricacies of fuzzy logic itself. Designing appropriate membership functions, defining fuzzy rules, and optimizing system parameters can be challenging and time-consuming tasks. Additionally, fuzzy logic systems may struggle to handle highly nonlinear or dynamic systems effectively. While they excel at modeling and reasoning with imprecise or uncertain information, they may not always accurately capture the complexity of certain real-world phenomena.

Unlike fuzzy logic, which requires expertise for the manual definition of fuzzy sets, rules, and inference mechanisms, genetic algorithms (GA) do not rely on explicit rules. Instead, it evolves solutions based on their fitness in solving the problem, making it more adaptable to a wider range of optimization problems without the need for domain-specific knowledge. GA belongs to the category of evolutionary algorithms, which are inspired by the principles of natural selection and genetics. It operates by iteratively evolving a population of candidate solutions through selection, reproduction, mutation, and crossover processes. Its capability to efficiently search large solution spaces enables it to handle complex optimization and search problems by determining optimal or near-optimal solutions [67]. The application of GA to the load forecasting problem was first introduced by Yang et al. [68]. Subsequent enhancements to the GA algorithm were proposed by Yang and Huang [67], who introduced a fuzzy autoregressive moving average with an external variable (FARMAX) model for electricity demand forecasts. The model is developed as a combinatorial optimization problem and solved using a blend of heuristics and evolutionary programming. Ma et al. [69] employed a genetic algorithm featuring a recently devised mutation-like operator termed the forced mutation. Lee et al. [70] utilized genetic algorithms for electricity demand forecasting in the long term, experimenting with various functional forms and benchmarking outcomes with regression analysis. However, GA has disadvantages in terms of the interpretability of its solutions. GA often produces solutions in the form of parameter sets or configurations, posing challenges for interpretation, particularly in complex scenarios or when the solution space is highdimensional.

While genetic algorithms are known for their efficacy in optimization and search tasks, neural networks (NN) or artificial neural networks (ANN) offer numerous advantages. These include enhanced interpretability, automatic feature extraction, adaptability to changes in data, and the ability to manage complex relationships, which can help overcome certain limitations associated with genetic algorithms. To mitigate the requirement for a specific functional form in forecasting models, neural networks can be used [71]. Multilayer perceptron networks and self-organizing networks are examples of neural networks. The network comprises multiple hidden layers, each containing numerous neurons. Within these layers, inputs are multiplied by weights and

then added to a threshold, resulting in the formation of an inner product number referred to as the net function [72]. One notable advantage of this approach is its ability to perform forecasting without necessitating a load model, as observed in many existing literature methods. However, it is important to acknowledge that the training process typically demands considerable time investment. In this context, the fully connected feed-forward neural networks are employed by Liu et al. [56]. The input and hidden units are connected to the output units using linear functions of the weights to obtain outcome of the network. Throughout the iterative training process, commonly referred to as epochs, the optimization of output weights is achieved through conventional backpropagation to refine hidden unit weights, and the conjugate gradient approach is utilized to optimize linear equations for output weights.

Various studies have demonstrated the efficacy of artificial neural networks (ANN) in load forecasting. ANN is employed for the energy control center, focusing on accurately modeling special situations, for example, holidays, heat waves, and cold snaps that disrupt the normal demand trend [73]. The three-layered feedforward adaptive neural networks are developed to multilayer configurations by Ho et al. [72], while Dillon et al. [74] presented a multilayer feedforward neural networks with a learning algorithm for adaptive training. An ANN based on backpropagation for forecasting, demonstrating its capability over traditional methods, is utilized by Srinivasan and Lee [75]. A set of ANNs is integrated into a supervisory expert system to create expert networks, evaluating their effectiveness in short-term load forecasting using actual load data and backpropagation by Asar and McDonald [76]. Additionally, Dash et al. [66] combined fuzzy logic with neural networks for load forecasting. Chen et al. [77] utilized a supervisory functional ANN technique to forecast electricity demand for substations in Taiwan, correlating load with temperature and customer type. Al-Fuhaid et al. [78] included temperature and humidity impacts in an ANN model for short-term load forecasting in Kuwait. Recurrent neural networks to model short-term load forecasting for the South African utility, utilizing the nonlinear dynamic nature of neural networks to represent load influenced by weather, time, and environmental variables, is proposed by Vermaak and Botha [79]. Furthermore, Sheikh and Unde [80] conducted short-term electricity demand forecasting for their campus in Ahmadnagar using ANN, providing hourly predictions to anticipate future demand.

Temporal dependencies are common in time series data, leading to the development of recurrent neural networks (RNN) to address such dependencies through feedback connections, enabling the recall of prior time step values [81]. RNN is a type of artificial neural network designed to handle sequential or time-series data by incorporating memory mechanisms. Unlike feed-forward neural networks, which process data linearly from input to output, RNN features connections with directed cycles, enabling them to exhibit temporal dynamic behavior [82]. RNN is alternatively referred to as dynamic artificial neural networks due to their interconnected networks, leading to multidirectional signal flow and information exchange [83]. The key feature of RNN is its ability to maintain a memory of previous inputs and use this information to influence the processing of subsequent inputs in the sequence. This memory is achieved through recurrent connections, where the output of a neuron at a particular time step is fed back as input to the same neuron at the next time step. The introduction of RNN to energy prediction has been shown to improve time series forecast accuracy, as demonstrated by Rahman et al. [84]. Furthermore, Ruiz et al. [85] have enhanced RNN forecasting performance by optimizing its weights using GN. Additionally, Egrioglu et al. [86] have presented a novel RNN model based on a multiplicative neuron model, which yielded superior accuracy compared to alternative prediction techniques. Although traditional RNN is effective, it faces challenges in capturing long-term dependencies and encountering issues like vanishing or exploding gradients during training [87]. The standard RNN fails to adequately address long-term dependencies. Therefore, one potential solution to the vanishing gradient problem is the use of RNN with long short-term memory (LSTM).

The LSTM framework includes a memory array with hidden units [88], enhancing its ability to effectively model long-term dependencies. The model optimizes parameter usage by sharing memory among similar gates. It keeps values at gates when activated (set to 1) and clears them when deactivated (set to 0), following gate arbitration. This mechanism allows the network to capitalize on long-range temporal patterns [89]. To address vanishing gradient issues during both the forward and backward stages, steps are taken to mitigate the vanishing gradient, allowing the network to preserve its memory across successive time steps. Qing and Niu [90] employed an LSTM-based network algorithm to forecast electricity consumption and conducted a comparative evaluation with the backpropagation neural networks and multilayer feed-forward neural networks. Their analysis revealed that the LSTM algorithm exhibited superior prediction accuracy compared to the competitive approaches. In efforts to enhance the traditional LSTM approach, Rahman et al. [84] and Mawson and Hughes [91] developed two deep recurrent neural networks by stacking LSTM layers on top of the model using an encoder-decoder framework for load prediction. Recently, Bashir et al. [92] devised a hybrid LSTM model for short-term electricity load forecasting, demonstrating its efficacy in reducing errors with minimal computation time.

In summary, the effectiveness of LSTM-based algorithms in predicting electricity load emphasizes their wider applicability in various fields. Their superior performance, surpassing traditional methods and advanced neural network architectures, underscores the importance of LSTM networks in addressing complex predictive tasks. As research in this field progresses, the integration of improvement techniques such as data decomposition and input variable selection are positioned to further enhance the predictive capabilities of the forecast model. These improvement techniques are crucial as they refine the model's capacity to discern meaningful patterns from data while mitigating the impact of noise, thereby yielding more precise predictions.

2.2.2 Data Decomposition Techniques

When exploring strategies for improvement, data decomposition stands out as a valuable technique for enhancing the accuracy of electricity demand forecasting. This method involves the application of decomposing time series data to separate linear and non-linear elements from the original dataset [93]. Traditional techniques for decomposing data, such as discrete wavelet transform (DWT) and empirical mode decomposition (EMD), are widely utilized across various academic fields. DWT functions by separating original data into low-pass components and high-pass components through dilation, achieved through a series of operations including dilation, scaling, and translation, to effectively cover the wavelet filter. However, DWT's effectiveness is constrained by drawbacks concerning discrimination efficacy, with its

performance relying upon expert decisions related to wavelet filter selection and decomposition levels [94].

In response to DWT's constraints, EMD emerged as an alternative, offering the advantage of automatic data decomposition based on inherent data characteristics, thereby eliminating the need for expert intervention [95]. EMD decomposes original data into a set of intrinsic mode functions (IMFs) and a residue. EMD operates through a sifting process, wherein it identifies local extrema (maxima and minima) in the signal and constructs a local mean by interpolating between these extrema. Subsequently, the mean is subtracted from the signal, yielding an IMF. This process is iterated until certain convergence criteria are met, resulting in a series of IMFs that capture the signal's varying frequency components at different scales. After extracting all the IMFs, the residual term is obtained by subtracting the sum of these IMFs from the original signal. This residual term represents any remaining trend or behavior in the signal that is not captured by the IMFs [96]. Despite these advancements, EMD encounters challenges when the number of extrema is abnormal, leading to mode mixing. This problem occurs when a mode cannot be separated into a distinct IMF and instead becomes mixed with another IMF [97]. Researchers have developed various methods to mitigate mode mixing in EMD. One of the effective techniques is ensemble empirical mode decomposition (EEMD), involving introducing white noise to the original data to enhance the separation between frequency components. However, this additional white noise leads to an endpoint effect, causing distortion. Moreover, it amplifies noise levels and complicates the original data, thereby posing a new challenge of creating variability in the number of IMFs during each iteration of the decomposition, further complicating the analysis [98].

Variational mode decomposition (VMD) stands as an advancement over EEMD by effectively addressing issues such as mode mixing, endpoint effect, and variable numbers of IMFs [99]. Through its capabilities, VMD demonstrates both mathematical robustness and flexibility. Jiang et al. [100] employed fast Fourier transform (FFT) to adjust seasonal patterns, enhancing VMD capabilities. During specific periods, these patterns show predictable fluctuations in electricity consumption. Integration of such patterns into forecasting models enhances their capacity to capture underlying trends, thus facilitating more accurate predictions. Nonetheless, the determination of the optimal decomposition level for VMD remains an ongoing research challenge. Determining an appropriate decomposition level for VMD becomes increasingly complex when confronted with intricate non-linear and non-stationary elements within the original dataset. With too low decomposition level, the coexistence of multiple time series data components within a single mode may present. Conversely, an excessively high decomposition level risks the presence of a single time series data component across multiple modes, thereby introducing potential mixing and ambiguity into the decomposition outcomes [101].

Several optimization techniques, including the grasshopper optimization algorithm (GOA) [102], genetic mutation particle swarm optimization (GMPSO) [103], and hybrid grey wolf optimizer (HGWO) [104], have been employed to enhance VMD and determine the most suitable decomposition level. However, these optimization techniques possess inherent drawbacks, encompassing the challenge of achieving global solutions and the intricate implementation of complex optimizers [105]. Dealing with complex problems requires numerous iterations to seek the optimum solution, leading to substantial processing time and resource consumption. To address these challenges, Aswanuwath et al. [106] propose a novel approach that utilizes the appropriate decomposition level in VMD. By integrating VMD-based EMD, costs and time requirements for computing the model associated with finding optimized solutions are mitigated, while simultaneously ensuring a more efficient and precise decomposition process.

2.2.3 Input Variable Selection Techniques

Input variables play a crucial role in forecasting model accuracy. Identifying the most valuable inputs is a critical decision in model development, especially when dealing with a large number of available input variables. In such cases, conducting an exhaustive search through all possible variable combinations becomes computationally impractical [107]. Nevertheless, the set of candidate input variables typically encompasses those that may either lack relevance or exhibit redundancy. Irrelevant inputs fail to contribute informative value, instead introducing extraneous noise and

unnecessary complexity into the model. Conversely, without providing supplementary predictive advantages, redundant inputs expand the model's dimensionality. Ignoring relevant input variables leads to inaccuracies within the predictive model. Therefore, relevant and non-redundant inputs need to be appropriately selected as they can significantly impact the model's reliability and simplicity, allowing it to generalize effectively to the underlying process. In contrast, a model lacking this selection may yield nonsensical outputs, perform slower, and prove more challenging to interpret [108].

Within the area of machine learning, a variety of techniques are employed for the selection of input variables. These encompass search strategies such as input variable selection (IVS) algorithms [109], exhaustive searches based on predetermined optimality criteria [110], heuristic searches [111], [112], and stepwise selection [113]. Notably, stepwise regression stands out due to its systematic approach and its ability to verify and explain relationships between response and predictor variables. In recent times, the Similar Days Selection (SD) method has been utilized for load forecasting. This method aims to enhance model training by incorporating historical inputs that share the same characteristics as those of the target forecast date [114], [115]. SD achieves this by identifying similar days through an analysis of evaluating the resemblance between the target forecast date and historical days [116]. In cases where external factors including weather conditions are either absent or unavailable on the forecast date, the SD method is still effective by utilizing historical data from days with accessible information to perform accurate predictions. Moreover, the method simplifies data complexity by focusing only on related historical data inputs, thereby resulting in an enhanced forecasting process.

Many methods can be used to enhance the effectiveness of SD. These methods encompass the incorporation of timing information and external factors as input variables, along with the utilization of enhancement techniques such as index-mapping databases [117], a combination of extreme gradient boosting and k-means clustering [118], and reinforcement learning algorithms [119]. Nevertheless, prior studies implementing SD have overlooked the importance of special days and omitted them from the forecasting model. Additionally, numerous studies utilize weather-related variables, including wind speed and precipitation, for identifying similar days. Given that the specific weather conditions are not predetermined, the prediction of these variables becomes necessary. An increased error in the forecasting model due to the use of forecasted data as input variables was presented in Senjyu et al.'s work [120]. The existing work highlighted the research gaps relating to the criteria for input variable selection and the practical application of selecting input variables in disrupted situations.

CHAPTER 3 Methodology of the Proposed Models

3.1 Overall Procedure of the Proposed Models

During periods of disruption, the electricity demand pattern experiences fluctuations and significant alterations, primarily due to various external factors such as governmental policies and regulatory adjustments. These policies can substantially influence people's daily routines, resulting in changes in energy usage trends and access to critical services. Consequently, the forecasting model needs to possess adaptability and flexibility to promptly adjust the sudden shifts in consumption induced by disruptive occurrences and policy modifications. To ensure the model's adaptability in managing these fluctuations, it must be trained using diverse datasets that encompass various time frames. The short-term dataset includes the latest data, allowing the model to accurately reflect the ongoing disruptions. Meanwhile, the medium-term dataset, which includes data spanning an intermediate period, offers insights into transitional patterns between disrupted and normal phases. Furthermore, the long-term input dataset comprises historical data, enabling the model to learn patterns during normal phases.

The proposed framework is primarily designed with a focus on the impact of government intervention policy, see **Figure 1**. As the changes in consumption behavior resulting from government intervention policy present an unusual pattern unprecedented in the past, it is imperative to approach this period distinctively from a disrupted situation lacking government intervention. To ensure the forecasting model can adapt to these changes, a short-term input dataset containing data close to the target forecasting date is used to train LSTM, known for its ability to effectively capture and learn from sequential relationships. However, in cases where the target period remains unaffected by governmental policies, electricity demand reflects a blend of disrupted

and normal patterns. To handle these blended patterns, the ANN is trained using input from medium-term and long-term datasets. In order to identify the hidden seasonality and trends present in disrupted situations over the intermediate period, VMD-EMD-FFT is utilized to decompose the data and identify these patterns. Furthermore, an SD with a day type criterion is utilized to identify dates within the normal phase that closely resemble the target forecasting date during the disrupted phase. This method identifies a date within the long-term period that closely matches the target forecasting date, prioritizing similarities in day types. To minimize computational effort required for forecasting, stepwise regression and SD techniques are used to select significant input variables from the medium-term and long-term datasets.

To improve the forecasting model's adaptability to disruptions, the approach incorporates one-day-ahead forecasting. This strategy ensures the model is regularly updated with recent data, enhancing its ability to adjust to changing conditions and improve accuracy during disruptive situations. The short-term input set and processed dataset, after filtering input variables and preprocessing data, are divided into training, validation, and testing sets, incorporating overlapping data points known as a rolling dataset. This method strengthens the model's ability to handle dynamic scenarios effectively. Grid search optimization is employed using the training and validation sets to fine-tune hyperparameters for both ANN and LSTM. Subsequently, the best-performing model identified through hyperparameter optimization is used on the testing set to evaluate its performance and assess the final effectiveness of the forecast model. Detailed explanations of the proposed methodologies are provided in **Section 3.2**.


Figure 1 Overall procedure of the proposed models.

3.2 Input Variable Filtering

Input variables need to be properly selected to address practical challenges when using neural networks [121]. The choices made in input selection are imperative for effective forecasting model development. Within the set of candidate variables, there exists the possibility of including irrelevant or redundant elements. Irrelevant inputs introduce extraneous noise and complexity into the model. However, redundant elements inflate the model size and do not improve predictive accuracy. Conversely, overlooking relevant inputs can result in inaccuracies in forecasting outcomes [108]. Filtering input variables provides a better understanding of the generation of underlying data, improves model performance, and decreases processing time [122].

This section outlines two methods of input variable filtering: stepwise regression and SD. Starting from SD, it is utilized to identify similar dates using the day type criterion. Conversely, the stepwise regression method is applied to select importance input variables from candidate variables associated with date and electricity consumption.

3.2.1 Input Variable Definition

For stepwise regression methodology, the input variables are based on categories, including date-related and electricity demand-related variables. These input variables are generated to use as candidates for selection during the stepwise regression process. Date-related inputs contain binary index variables indicating each day of the week (Monday - Sunday) as well as binary index variables indicating special holidays. On the other hand, historical electricity demand-related inputs consist of variables reflecting lagged values ranging from one day y_{t-1} to seven days y_{t-7} , lagged daily electricity demand to moving average weekly and monthly index variables (LMA_t(N)), and moving average index variables with lagged periods P (MA(P)) spanning from MA(2) to MA(7). LMA_t(N) is utilized for the identification and quantification of repeated patterns occurring at fixed intervals within a time series, while MA(P) is used to describe underlying trends and mitigate the short-term fluctuations effects or noise

presented in the dataset. The mathematical equations to compute LMA_t(N) and MA(P) are provided below:

$$LMA_{t}(N) = \frac{y_{t}}{\left(\sum_{t=1}^{N} y_{t}\right) / N}$$
(1)

$$MA(P) = \frac{\sum_{p=1}^{P} y_{t-p}}{P}$$
(2)

In the given equation, $LMA_t(N)$ denotes lagged daily electricity demand to moving average index, with y_t representing the daily electricity demand at period t. The parameter N indicates the length of the day used for computing LMA_t , while p presents the number of lagged periods, and P denotes the duration in days used to compute MA(P). The values of LMA are calculated both weekly and monthly. To calculate these, L is assigned to 7 days for weekly calculations and 30 days for monthly calculations. For the calculation of MA(2) through MA(7), P is set from 2 days to 7 days.

3.2.2 Stepwise Regression

Regression analysis serves as a technique used to investigate the relationships between variables, often applied to examine the causal impact between them [123]. Widespread among statistical techniques, multiple regression analysis stands out as the commonly utilized technique to investigate the relationship between a single dependent variable and multiple independent variables [124]. Its primary goal is to understand how changes in the independent variables are associated with changes in the dependent variable. A high correlation score signifies a robust linear relationship between the explanatory variables and the response variable, while a poor correlation suggests a weak relationship. Mathematically, it is represented as:

$$y = \beta_0 + \beta_1 x_1 + \beta_2 x_2 + \dots + \beta_p x_p + \varepsilon,$$
(3)

In the given equation, y stands for the response variable of the dependent variable, x_i (i = 1,2,...,p) denotes the independent variables, β_0 denotes the intercept or the value of y when there is no influence from the independent variables, β_i (i = 1,2,...,p) denotes the estimated regression coefficients that represent the relationship between each independent variable and the dependent variable, ε denotes the error term between the observed and predicted values, and P denotes the total number of independent variables.

Stepwise regression is a method commonly employed to enhance the precision and effectiveness of regression models [125]. Its primary goal lies in the selection of significant independent variables from a large pool of potential variables, focusing solely on the variables with an independent influence on the dependent variable [126]. Stepwise regression encompasses three distinct approaches for model selection, including forward, backward, and bidirectional selections [127]. Forward selection systematically adds variables to an empty model until further additions yield no substantial improvements. Conversely, backward selection initially has all candidate input variables in a full model and then gradually eliminates the lowest potential variables to enhance the model, until no further removals significantly improve its performance. Bidirectional elimination combines elements of the previous two selections. It is commonly applied to models with existing correlations among variables.

This study used the bidirectional elimination approach with α -to-enter and α -toremove criteria, both having value of 0.1. Furthermore, to ensure an adequate amount of input data, a 24-month period preceding the target forecasting date is utilized to ensure a sufficient number of data points for fitting the regression model.

3.2.3 Similar Day Selection for the Disrupted Situation

Similar day selection (SD) is a method used in data analysis and forecasting to identify historical dates that closely resemble a target forecasting date based on certain criteria. This technique involves searching through historical data to find past dates with similar characteristics or patterns to the target forecasting date. In this process, the historical data is identified whether it is similar to the target forecasting date using a selection criterion [119]. However, during the disrupted situation, electricity demand experienced notable fluctuations and shifts in patterns. This situation affects the traditional similar day selection method, which depends on historical data, making the method incapable of identifying similar dates. Consequently, the day type is much more significant than the historical demand pattern. To enhance the effectiveness of the traditional similar day selection method and identification of the similar day across long-term periods, this study utilizes binary index variables representing day types (such as day of the week and special holidays) as the defining criterion for a similar day selection.

The varying electricity demand patterns observed on normal weekdays, weekends, and special holidays present a challenge in forecasting, particularly with special holidays. Electricity demand can be influenced by each special holiday [128]. Due to its extreme demand patterns, it poses a significant challenge, often leading to substantial forecasting errors. Additionally, the use of two distinct calendar systems introduces another complexity in electricity forecasting. Special holidays, in the solar calendar, are fixed dates, and the length of the solar year remains relatively stable. Conversely, the lunar calendar, being based on the phases of the moon, results in variable special holiday dates. To address this issue, this research proposed a procedure for SD, see **Table 2**.

The proposed SD starts from verifying types of the target forecasting date such as a normal day or a special holiday. In the event that the target forecasting date falls on a normal day (referred to as case 1 and case 2), the closest date in the preceding year, having a similar day of the week (Monday - Sunday) as the target forecasting date, will be selected as a similar day. If not, move forward to the next step.

The second step of the process examines special holidays, categorized into two groups: public holidays and bridge holidays. A bridge holiday refers to a weekday designated as a holiday due to two reasons. The first reason is to be a replacement day for a public holiday that happens to be on the weekend. The second reason is to connect between the special holiday and the weekend. If the special holiday in the previous year shares the same day type as the target forecasting date (weekday or weekend), referred to as either case 3 or 4, the same special holiday in the preceding year will be chosen as a similar day. Alternatively, proceed to the third step.

The third step addresses the situations where the target forecasting date is a special holiday. However, it has a dissimilar day type (weekday or weekend) compared to a similar special holiday in the preceding year. In case the target forecasting date is a special holiday occurring on the weekend, a similar day will be selected from a similar special holiday in the previous year if the special holiday in the preceding year falls on a weekday (referred to as case 5). Conversely, in case the target forecasting date is a special holiday occurring on a weekday, a similar day will be selected from the substitute holiday if the special holiday in the preceding year falls on the weekend (referred to as case 6).

Case		Target For	ecasting Da	te	Type of Special Ho Previor	the Same liday in the us Year	Similar Day Selection
	Normal Day	ormal Special Day Holiday Weekd		Weekend	Weekday	Weekend	
1 2	X X		х	x	N/A	N/A	Pick a similar day from the closest date in the previous year that has the same day of the week (Monday–Sunday) as the target forecasting date
3 4 5		X X X	Х	X X	X X	x	Pick a similar day from the same special holiday in the previous year
6		X	X			X	Pick a similar day from the substitute holiday of the special holiday in the previous year

Table 2 Procedure for similar day selection during disrupted situations.

3.2.4 Example of the Procedure for Similar Day Selection in Disrupted Situation

The dates in the year 2020 are used as the target forecasting dates in this example, while the potential candidate dates include all days from the preceding year, 2019. Two examples are used to demonstrate the proposed SD in disrupted situation, aligned with the cases outlined in **Table 2**.

The initial example demonstrates the process of selecting a similar date when the target forecasting date falls on normal weekdays or weekends (cases 1 and 2 in **Table 2**). In these cases, a similar date is chosen from the nearest date in the preceding year, sharing a similar day of the week (Monday - Sunday) as the target forecasting date, as detailed in **Table 3**. For example, if the target forecasting date is Wednesday, 1st April 2020, the similar date selected from the proposed SD would be Wednesday, 3rd April 2019, as it is the nearest date sharing the same day type (Wednesday).

Target Forecasting Date	Selected Date
1 April 2020	3 April 2019
(Wednesday)	(Wednesday)
2 April 2020	4 April 2019
(Thursday)	(Thursday)
3 April 2020	5 April 2019
(Friday)	(Friday)
4 April 2020	6 April 2019
(Saturday)	(Saturday)

Table 3 Example of selecting a similar date for Cases 1 and 2: target forecasting date falls on either a normal weekday or weekend.

In the second example, the illustration considers the case when the target forecasting date falls on a special holiday. Four scenarios (I–IV) aligning with cases 3 to 6 in **Table 2**, are presented in **Table 4**.

Scenario I, demonstrating cases 3 and 4, arises when the same day type (weekday or weekend) is found on both the target date and a similar special holiday in the preceding year. In this scenario, a similar day is chosen from a similar special holiday in the preceding year. For instance, if the target forecasting date is Mother's Day, occurring on Wednesday, 12th August 2020, a similar day is chosen from the

Mother's Day of the preceding year (Monday, 12th August 2019) as both fall on weekdays. In the same way, in case the target forecasting date is Bridge (Substitute) Asahna Bucha Day, occurring on Tuesday, 7th July 2020, a similar day is chosen from the previous year's Asahna Bucha Day (Tuesday, 16th July 2019), as Bridge Asahna Bucha Day is a special holiday designated because of Asahna Bucha Day falling on Sunday, 5th July 2020.

Scenario II, representing case 5, arises when the day type (weekday or weekend) of the target forecasting date as a special holiday falls on weekend and a similar special holiday in the preceding year falls on weekday. In this scenario, a similar day is chosen from a similar special holiday in the preceding year. For instance, considering the target forecasting date being Asahna Bucha Day, occurring on Sunday, 5th July 2020, a similar day is directly chosen from Asahna Bucha Day in the preceding year (Tuesday, 16th July 2019), as both of them represent special holidays without regular business activities.

Scenario III, describing case 6, arises when the day type (weekday or weekend) of the target forecasting date as a special holiday falls on weekday and a similar special holiday in the preceding year falls on weekend. In this scenario, a similar day is chosen from the substitute holiday of the special holiday in the preceding year. For instance, considering the target forecasting date is King's Birthday, occurring on Tuesday, 28th July 2020, the actual King's Birthday in the preceding year, falling on the weekend (Sunday, 28th July 2019), cannot be chosen as a similar day due to its weekend nature, which does not reflect the characteristics of the special holiday. Consequently, a similar day is chosen from the bridge holiday in the prior year, represented as the Bridge King's Birthday (Monday, 29th July 2019).

Table 4 Example of selecting a similar date for Cases 3-6: target forecasting date is a special holiday.

Target Forecasting Date	Selected Date
I. Target forecasting date and the same special holiday in the	e previous year have the same day type.
Mother's Day	Mother's Day
12 August 2020	12 August 2019
(Wednesday)	(Monday)
Substitute Asahna Bucha Day	Asahna Bucha Day
7 July 2020	16 July 2019
(Tuesday)	(Tuesday)
II. Target forecasting date is a weekend, but the same special	holiday in the previous year is a
weekday.	
Asahna Bucha Day	Asahna Bucha Day
5 July 2020	16 July 2019
(Sunday)	(Tuesday)
III. Target forecasting date is a weekday, but the same specia	al holiday in the previous year is a
weekend.	
King's Birthday	Substitute King's Birthday
28 July 2020	29 July 2019
(Tuesday)	(Monday)

3.3 Data Preprocessing

During the early stage, the raw electricity consumption is influenced by noise elements, thereby posing a substantial effect on forecasting accuracy due to inherent volatility and randomness [100]. In disrupted situations, the unprecedented and unpredictable impacts of the pandemic have introduced additional noise into electricity demand data, consequently increasing the presence of uncontrolled noise components. This occurrence complicates the identification of seasonality and trends, thereby posing challenges in identifying underlying patterns within the data and reducing forecast accuracy. To effectively separate the underlying patterns, actual demand changes, noise, and random fluctuations, methods like data decomposition and seasonality identification are used on the medium-term input dataset during the disrupted stage to improve the forecasting model's capacity. The first step involves the use of a data decomposition technique. Specifically, the application of the variational mode decomposition (VMD) technique effectively smooths the time series data by separating non-linear and non-stationary components. However, a limitation of VMD is its lack of an automated capability to adjust the decomposition level. By benefiting from the automatic adjustment capability, empirical mode decomposition (EMD) is employed to adjust VMD's decomposition level, thereby overcoming this drawback. In the second step, after eliminating noise using VMD, the fast Fourier transform (FFT) is utilized to detect and capture the remaining inherent seasonality and trends in the data. Subsequently, the seasonality and trend results are achieved, as illustrated in **Figure 2**.



Figure 2 Flowchart of data decomposition and seasonality identification process.

3.3.1 Data Decomposition

Variational Mode Decomposition (VMD) is a signal processing technique that effectively separates non-linear and non-stationary components from the original data, making it useful for analyzing complex time series data. VMD helps the forecasting model to more easily identify underlying patterns and trends by breaking down time series data into a set of intrinsic mode functions (IMFs) and a residual. Each IMF represents a distinct component of the time series characterized by a specific frequency and magnitude, often referred to as a trend in the data. The residual, on the other hand, represents the remaining portion of the signal after extracting the IMFs. By decomposing the time series into IMFs, the model can better understand the various factors influencing the data and improve the accuracy of forecasting models. Recently, VMD has been presented as an alternative to Empirical Mode Decomposition (EMD), particularly for separating components with similar frequencies in cases where EMD struggles [129]. In contrast to the EMD technique, VMD offers a significant advantage by addressing the mode mixing issue more effectively. Through the implementation of the alternating direction method of multipliers, VMD enhances the separation of oscillatory modes, ensuring a clearer distinction between different components in time series data [130].

Determining the suitable decomposition for VMD poses a considerable challenge in the research field. Finding the right balance is crucial, as using too many decomposition levels can result in mode aliasing problems and introduce unnecessary noise into the analysis. Conversely, utilizing too few IMFs may lead to an incomplete representation of the underlying complexity of the original data [131]. Mode aliasing occurs when the decomposition process fails to accurately separate distinct components of the data, resulting in overlapping or misidentified modes. This can introduce distortions into the decomposed data, reducing the effectiveness of subsequent analysis. On the other hand, if there are too few IMFs generated during decomposition, important features or components of the signal may be overlooked or poorly represented. This can lead to a loss of information and accuracy in the analysis or interpretation of the data. To circumvent the trial-and-error process and minimize the time consumed in optimization, automation becomes imperative. Considering EMD's capability of automatically adjusting decomposition levels, it can play a guiding role in determining the suitable decomposition level for VMD [106].

3.3.2 Seasonality and Trend Identification

The fast Fourier transform (FFT) plays a crucial role in time series forecasting by transforming time-domain data into the frequency domain. This conversion enables the identification of specific individual frequencies and prominent frequency components within the data [132]. This transformation allows analysts to identify periodic patterns and dominant frequencies within the data, which are essential for understanding underlying trends and seasonal components. FFT aids in extracting meaningful information for forecasting future trends and patterns. Additionally, it simplifies the identification of hidden seasonality in time series data, enhancing the accuracy of forecasting models by capturing and incorporating these underlying seasonal patterns. This proves its effectiveness in dealing with hidden seasonal patterns exhibited in time series data [106].

During the disrupted situation, electricity demand patterns undergo substantial changes influenced by shifts in societal behaviors, economic activities, and government interventions. To enhance forecasting performance in this situation, it proves advantageous to incorporate insights gleaned from FFT analysis into the forecasting model. Instead of applying the original data, training the model with the transformed data that highlights seasonality and trends enables it to better capture underlying patterns.

The hidden seasonal patterns and trends of electricity consumption during periods of disruption in this study are identified using FFT. The decomposition results are then applied to train the forecasting model, offering supplementary data that reflect the pattern of medium-term demand.

3.4 Data Separation

In the traditional approach, a dataset used in machine learning is typically split into three parts: training, validation, and testing sets [133], [134]. During the training phase, it is common for errors to decrease on both the training and validation sets, demonstrating that the performance of the model is improving. However, cautious consideration must be given to overfitting, where the model becomes overly specialized to the training set, potentially limiting its ability to generalize to new data. An increase in validation set error typically indicates overfitting even as the training set error decreases, highlighting the importance of the validation set in detecting this issue. To enhance performance, training parameters such as weights and biases are fine-tuned through different hyperparameter configurations until achieving the lowest validation set error. This iterative process ensures that the model not only fits the training data well but also prepares it to generalize effectively to unforeseen data represented in the validation set, thereby validating its robustness.

The testing set is used to assess the trained and validated model. Importantly, its error is not included in the training process, ensuring an unbiased assessment of how well the model performs on unforeseen data. The test set error is crucial for comparing the performance of different models, enabling researchers to decide which model performs best on the task at hand [135].

The limited availability of data during disrupted situations significantly impacts the performance of electricity demand forecasting models, as traditional forecasting methods heavily rely on historical data to identify patterns and trends, enabling models to make accurate predictions. In this situation, an overly large proportion of training and validation data can make the model unsuitable for practical applications.

This study addresses this issue by utilizing a training set containing variables derived from daily electricity consumption records spanning the 31-day period prior to the target forecasting date. During disrupted phases, given the dynamic shifts in electricity demand patterns due to emergency measures and government intervention policies, the training set enables the forecasting model to adapt by capturing the patterns of current demand observed in existing data. A separated dataset from the 7 days prior to the target forecasting date is used as a validation dataset to examine the efficacy of the forecasting model. The forecasting performance can be affected by the historical days having a similar day type as the target forecasting date. Therefore, this validation dataset allows the assessment of the model's generalizability. Thus, the accuracy and reliability of the model can be improved.

3.5 Prediction and Optimization

3.5.1 One-Day-Ahead Forecasting with Rolling Dataset

Disrupted situations, such as crises or unforeseen events, introduce unpredictability into electricity consumption patterns, driven by shifts in consumer behavior and supply chain disruptions. These dynamics lead to continuous changes in demand, requiring adaptive responses from the forecasting model. To accommodate these changes, each target forecasting date utilizes a one-day-ahead forecasting technique [47], see **Figure 3**. The forecasted target dates for t, t+1, and t+2 are respectively denoted by blue, green, and yellow boxes. The historical data range used for training for each forecasted date, encompassing data up to the current or most recent dataset available, is demonstrated in each dotted box.

During periods of disruption where data is limited, conventional techniques for splitting datasets may decrease the amount of data available for training. To address this challenge, the utilization of walk-forward testing [134] is employed to maximize the efficient use of data. This technique continuously updates and evaluates models as new data becomes available. It includes dividing the dataset into training, validation, and testing sets that overlap, moving them sequentially along the time series, as shown in **Figure 4**. This technique provides more accurate performance assessment and early detection of model degradation, while effectively adapting to shifting patterns and trends, ensuring adept adaptation.



Figure 3 One-day-ahead forecasting technique.



Figure 4 Walk-forward testing technique for the rolling dataset.

3.5.2 Artificial Neural Network

The artificial neural network (ANN) represents a widely recognized computational model that mimics the complex structure and functioning of the human brain [136]. ANN consists of interconnected nodes, known as neurons, which are organized into layers. Through a network of weighted connections, ANN interprets data by learning from input data and subsequently making predictions.

One of the primary strengths of ANN is its capacity to autonomously learn complex patterns and uncover relationships from data without the need for explicit programming. Through a process known as training, ANN adjusts the weights of connections between neurons based on examples provided in a training dataset, gradually improving their performance over time. Moreover, ANN can identify the variables that hold considerable influence on the output, enabling them to prioritize the most relevant information while disregarding less influential data [137].

Multi-layer feedforward neural network (MLFN) is one of the most popular structures in ANN. This network model comprises multiple layers, including an input layer that receives input variables (represented as x_i), one or more hidden layers where weighted inputs (W_{ij}) undergo transformation through non-linear transfer functions (f_j^h) and addition of bias (b), and an output layer that generates the final predictions. Each layer in the MLFN processes and refines information sequentially, with outputs from

one layer serving as inputs to the subsequent layer. A mathematical expression of the MLFN with a single hidden layer is presented in **Equation** (4).

$$\hat{\mathbf{y}} = \mathbf{f}^{o} \left(\sum_{j=1}^{h} \mathbf{W}_{j} \mathbf{f}_{j}^{h} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{d} \mathbf{W}_{ij} \mathbf{x}_{i} \right) \right) + \mathbf{b}, \tag{4}$$

In the given equation, \hat{y} denotes the output from the output node, while f^o and f_j^h represent the transfer functions of the output node and hidden node j respectively. The variable h indicates the number of hidden nodes, and d signifies the number of input nodes. Each x_i represents the input data of input node i, where b denotes the bias assigned to neurons. W_{ij} and W_j denote the adjusted weights sent from input node i to hidden node j, and from hidden node j to the output node respectively.

3.5.3 Long Short-Term Memory

Long short-term memory (LSTM) represents an advancement in the realm of recurrent neural network (RNN), particularly in the domain of time series forecasting. Developed by Hochreiter and Schmidhuber [87], LSTM addresses the drawbacks of RNN in capturing and maintaining long-term dependencies within sequential data. Building upon the RNN architecture, LSTM integrates essential components including input gates, output gates, and forgetting gates within its neuronal structure [138]. The memory cell stands as a core component of the model, functioning as a repository of network state information. The forget gate (f_t) critically decides what information to discard from the cell state. The sigmoid function of the forget gate is represented in a mathematical equation as follows:

$$\mathbf{f}_{t} = \sigma \left(\mathbf{W}_{f} \left[\mathbf{h}_{t-1}, \mathbf{x}_{t} \right] + \mathbf{b}_{f} \right), \tag{5}$$

The input gate (i_t) serves the purpose of regulating and controlling the flow of information that enters the memory cell. It determines which new information from the current input and the output of the previous timestep should be stored in the cell state.

This is achieved through a sigmoid activation function. Following this decision process, the cell state (c_t) undergoes an update using a new candidate value vector (\tilde{c}_t). This update involves two key steps: first, the old cell state (c_{t-1}) is multiplied by the forget gate output (f_t), which controls the amount of old information retained or discarded. This step effectively filters out irrelevant or outdated information from the previous cell state. Second, the input gate output (i_t) is multiplied by the candidate value (\tilde{c}_t) produced by the tanh activation function. This multiplication determines how much of the new candidate values should be added to the cell state. The mathematical expressions for the input gate and the cell state are provided below:

$$\mathbf{i}_{t} = \sigma \left(\mathbf{W}_{i} \left[\mathbf{h}_{t-1}, \mathbf{x}_{t} \right] + \mathbf{b}_{i} \right), \tag{6}$$

$$\widetilde{\mathbf{c}}_{t} = \tanh\left(\mathbf{W}_{c}\left[\mathbf{h}_{t-1}, \mathbf{x}_{t}\right] + \mathbf{b}_{c}\right),\tag{7}$$

$$\mathbf{c}_{t} = \mathbf{f}_{t} \mathbf{c}_{t-1} + \mathbf{i}_{t} \tilde{\mathbf{c}}_{t},\tag{8}$$

The output gate determines its output by evaluating the cell state. It filters the cell state using a sigmoid layer to extract relevant information. This process involves multiplying the cell state by the output value (o_t) . The output gate's function is to regulate how much of the cell state should be exposed to the next layer or used as the final output of the LSTM network. The mathematical expressions for these output processes are outlined below:

$$\mathbf{o}_{t} = \sigma \left(\mathbf{W}_{o} \left[\mathbf{h}_{t-1}, \mathbf{x}_{t} \right] + \mathbf{b}_{o} \right), \tag{9}$$

$$\mathbf{h}_{\mathrm{t}} = \mathbf{o}_{\mathrm{t}} \tanh(\mathbf{c}_{\mathrm{t}}), \tag{10}$$

In the given equation, x_t represents the input at time t, while h_t signifies the model's output. The weight matrices, W_t , W_f , W_c , W_o are formally defined, along with bias parameters b_t , b_f , b_c , b_o expressed as vectors representing biases.

In disrupted situations where accurate forecasting of electricity demand becomes critical for maintaining the stability and resilience of power systems, LSTM is highly beneficial in this context due to its robustness, adaptability, and ability to capture long-term dependencies. LSTM excels in handling irregular demand patterns that often arise during disruptions, ensuring accurate forecasts despite fluctuating conditions. Moreover, LSTM's adaptability allows it to quickly adjust to abrupt changes in conditions, providing timely and responsive forecasts. Additionally, LSTM's capability to handle missing data enhances reliability in situations where data may be limited. Furthermore, by integrating LSTM into ensemble forecasting frameworks, which combine multiple models for improved accuracy, utilities and policymakers can better anticipate and mitigate the impacts of disruptions on power systems.

3.5.4 Grid Search Optimization

Grid search optimization (GS) technique is applied in machine learning for systematically searching through a predefined set of hyperparameters for a given model. Hyperparameters are parameters that are not learned directly from the data but instead are set prior to the learning process and influence the behavior of the learning algorithm. The combination of hyperparameters that yields the best performance on the validation set is selected as the optimal set.

GS systematically tests all candidate hyperparameter combinations within defined grids to identify the set that yields the best validation performance. This method involves an exhaustive search over the specified hyperparameter space, evaluating each possible combination to determine which configuration offers the highest performance. When an improvement is observed, GS refines its search by conducting finer grid searches within the promising region, ensuring a more precise optimization. By thoroughly exploring different combinations, GS determines the most effective hyperparameter settings for a given task, thereby enhancing the model's performance and robustness [139].

Given its clear and direct approach, this study adopts GS as the preferred hyperparameter optimization technique for fine-tuning the parameters of both ANN and LSTM models.

3.6 Performance Measurement

Mean absolute error (MAE), Mean absolute percentage error (MAPE), and Root mean square error (RMSE) are widely utilized performance metrics in the assessment of predictive models, particularly in the field of machine learning and forecasting. In this study, these three measurements are utilized to estimate and compare the effectiveness of the proposed models.

MAE is a straightforward measure used extensively in evaluating predictive models, calculating the average absolute difference between predicted and observed values. It focuses solely on error magnitude, which is useful in scenarios where all errors, whether overpredictions or underpredictions, are equally important. The mathematical expression is presented as:

$$MAE = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |y_i - \hat{y}_i|, \qquad (11)$$

MAPE, on the other hand, expresses a percentage measure of the absolute errors between predicted and observed values, making it valuable for assessing prediction accuracy across different scales of data. Unlike MAE, which measures errors in the same units as the original data, MAPE normalizes these errors by the scale of the observed values, allowing for direct comparison across datasets with varying magnitudes. MAPE is expressed mathematically as:

MAPE =
$$\frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{|y_i \cdot \hat{y}_i|}{y_i} \times 100,$$
 (12)

RMSE is a measure that assesses prediction accuracy by calculating the square root of the mean of squared differences between predicted and observed values. Unlike MAE and MAPE, RMSE assigns greater weight to larger errors, making it particularly sensitive to outliers in the dataset. RMSE is expressed mathematically as:

RMSE =
$$\sqrt{\frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} (y_i - \hat{y}_i)^2}$$
, (13)

In the given equation, y_i denotes the actual value of electricity peak consumption observed during period i, while \hat{y}_i is the forecasted electricity peak consumption in period i. The parameter n denotes the total number of forecasting periods under consideration.

CHAPTER 4 Case Study: Electricity Peak Demand in Thailand during COVID-19 Pandemic

4.1 Data Collection and Explanation

This study examines daily electricity peak consumption during the COVID-19 crisis in Thailand. It serves as a case study to evaluate the effectiveness of the proposed models in managing situations of disruption. Raw input data of daily electricity peak consumption in megawatts (MW), covering January 2018 to December 2020, including a one-year pre-pandemic period, is analyzed to assess the impact. **Figure 5** displays the characteristics of daily electricity peak demand, illustrating fluctuations during the pandemic year (2020) that differ from pre-pandemic patterns (2018 and 2019). For instance, April 2020 experienced a decline in peak consumption compared to the prior pandemic year. Furthermore, typically, the highest demand for electricity consumption is at the end of April, attributed to the resumption of tasks after the Songkran holiday. Nevertheless, the electricity usage at the end of April of the pandemic year did not exhibit a significant increase. These changes stem from various pandemic-related factors such as policies to control COVID-19 cases.

Figure 6 highlights correlations within the peak consumption data. Classical forecasting techniques, which rely on linear correlations, encounter limitations when confronted with complex, nonlinear relationships inherent in disrupted situations. Linear correlation assumes a constant rate of change over time, which may not accurately reflect the dynamic situations influenced by multifaceted factors, such as those encountered during the COVID-19 pandemic. In disrupted situations, where abrupt shifts and irregular patterns are common, linear models struggle to capture the

nonlinear relationships present in time series data. Consequently, the adoption of an advanced model becomes essential for effectively capturing these nonlinear relationships.

To understand the COVID-19 pandemic impact, the information related to COVID-19 factors and the level of lockdown are utilized as part of the analysis. The level of lockdown is based on the policy to control the pandemic from the Thailand government and is categorized on a scale announced by this government, ranging from 0 (without lockdown) to 6 (declaration of a state/national emergency). **Table 5** provides an explanation and each lockdown stage timeline in Thailand. Data on six COVID-19 factors, which are daily cases, deaths, recoveries, as well as the number of cumulative cures, vaccinations, and full vaccinations, are sourced from the Thai Ministry of Public Health. These factors and the level of lockdown were recorded on a daily basis from January to December 2020, as illustrated in **Figure 7**. Additionally, **Table 6** provides a statistical summary of daily electricity peak demand alongside the six factors.



Figure 5 Raw input data of daily electricity peak demand spanning from January 2018 to December 2020.



Figure 6 Analysis of autocorrelation in electricity peak demand amid the COVID-19 pandemic.

Date	Lockdown Stage	Event
18 March 2020	5	Declaration of lockdown
2 April 2020	6	Declaration of state/national emergency
5 April 2020	0	and announcement of a nationwide curfew
2 May 2020	Λ	Announcement of the loosened COVID-19 restrictions Phase 1
5 May 2020	4	(re-open market, convenient store, restaurant, and outdoor sport)
17 May 2020	2	Announcement of the loosened COVID-19 restrictions Phase 2
17 May 2020	5	(re-open shopping mall, gym, and reduce curfew period)
1 June 2020	2	Announcement of the loosened COVID-19 restrictions Phase 3
1 Julie 2020	Z	(re-open more public spaces, and reduce curfew period)
		Announcement of the loosened COVID-19 restrictions Phase 4
15 June 2020	1	and Repeal of a nationwide curfew
15 Julie 2020		(re-open school, hotel, theater, and allow transportation across
		province)
1 September 2020	0	End of lockdown

Table	5 Ex	planation	and co	mprehens	ive tir	neline o	of CO	VID-19	lockdown	measures.
1 4010	• ===	pranacion		inprenens.				110 17	10011000011	measures.



Figure 7 Aggregated dataset comprising six COVID-19 factors and lockdown severity levels.

Dataset	No. of Observation	Max	Min	Average	SD
Electricity Peak Demand	366	28,636.70	17,451.90	25,481.35	1632.73
Daily Infections	366	576	0	5	52.36
Daily Deaths	366	5	0	0	0.62
Daily Recoveries	366	244	0	3	26.93
Current COVID-19 In-Patients	366	2583	0	108	421.00
Cumulative Vaccinations	366	0	0	0	0
Cumulative Full Vaccinations	366	0	0	0	0

Table 6 Statistical summary of daily peak electricity demand and COVID-19 Factors.

4.2 Time Segmentation and Sensitivity Factors Identification

The peak daily electricity demand for the years 2018 - 2020 is categorized, i.e., short-term, medium-term, and long-term set. The short-term dataset comprises the latest data, 1-day prior to the target forecast date. For instance, if the target forecast date is 1^{st} April 2020, the short-term set covers the 1-day period from 31^{st} March 2020 to 1^{st} April 2020, as shown in **Figure 8**.

Meanwhile, the medium-term dataset encompasses data including 1-week and 1-month data preceding the target forecast date. For instance, if the target forecast date is 1st April 2020, the medium-term set covers the 7-day period leading up from 25th March 2020 to 1st April 2020, and the preceding 31-day period from 1st March 2020 to 1st April 2020, as shown in **Figure 9**.

Conversely, the long-term dataset contains 1-year data and the 1-month data of the month before the target forecast date of the previous year. This 1-month buffer before the target forecast date in the prior year is implemented to cover the special holidays of the lunar calendar, which are determined by the phases of the moon. For example, in case the target forecast date is 1st April 2020, the long-term set spans a 365-day period plus a 31-day period, starting from 1st April 2020 and extending back to 1st April 2019, in addition to 1st March 2019, as shown in **Figure 10**.

In situations characterized by disruption, sensitivity factors are crucial for comprehensively understanding the dynamics of pandemics, particularly in relation to daily electricity demand patterns. These factors offer insight into the pandemic's impact on demand patterns, facilitating adaptation to changes in demand trends. In this study, sensitivity factors are determined according to their sensitivity levels. To train the forecasting model, only the sensitivity factors identified by governmental sources as impacting sensitivity levels are chosen. The sensitivity factors used in this study include the level of lockdown as well as six factors of COVID-19-related.



Figure 8 Time segmentation of the short-term set.



Figure 9 Time segmentation of the medium-term set.



Figure 10 Time segmentation of the long-term set.

4.3 Case 1: Interference with Government Policy

Case 1 occurs when governmental intervention policies impact the targeted period. In this situation, the data separation theory outlined in **Section 3.4** is used to divide the short-term input dataset into three sets: training, validation, and testing sets. Firstly, the training and validation sets are used to develop and enhance the LSTM model, sequentially. The model is developed using the training set to establish its foundational structure. Subsequently, the validation set is employed to fine-tune the model's hyperparameters systematically. This fine-tuning process involves the adjustment of parameters through grid search (GS) methodology, enabling the identification of an optimal hyperparameter set for enhancing the LSTM's predictive accuracy and performance.

In this study, the GS optimization for LSTM is conducted using MATLAB R2022b software. The study considers hidden nodes, training cycles, and learning rates as an array of values. GS involves the adjustment of these hyperparameters. Within the defined range, the GS process trains the LSTM model with every possible combination of hyperparameter values, thereby forming a grid. Initially, the range for grid search optimization is set based on prior experience. If the best configuration of hyperparameters is found at either the minimum or maximum boundary of this range during the optimization process, adjustments are made by narrowing the minimum range or expanding the maximum range. If all the best hyperparameter values fall within their designated boundaries, it indicates that the range was appropriate. The defined range of LSTM hyperparameters used in this study is shown in **Table 7**.

To effectively conduct one-day-ahead forecasting using a rolling dataset, it is essential to ensure that the predictive model adapts to the dynamic nature of the target forecasting date. The input data undergoes updates to capture the latest information relevant to the forecasting task when the target forecasting date transitions to a new value. This process ensures that the model incorporates the most recent data, enhancing its predictive accuracy. Additionally, a new round of GS optimization is conducted to fine-tune the model parameters considering the updated dataset. Consequently, the hyperparameter is optimized on a daily basis. Following a comprehensive exploration of all hyperparameter combinations, the optimal LSTM model is selected based on its ability to generate accurate forecasts. Subsequently, the performance of the optimal model is evaluated using the test set, providing insights into its predictive capabilities.

Hyperparameter	Definition	GS Range	
Hidden node	The number of hidden nodes on a single hidden	1 5 10	
maden node	layer	1, 5, 10	
L coming rate	The magnitude of adjustments to weights and	0 1 0 01 0 001	
Learning rate	biases during training	0.1, 0.01, 0.001	
Training avala	The number of iterations used to update	500 1000 1500	
Training cycle	weights and biases	500, 1000, 1500	

 Table 7 Range of LSTM hyperparameters used in grid search optimization.

4.4 Case 2: Noninterference with Government Policy

In situations where the targeted period is not affected by governmental intervention policies, medium-term and long-term input sets are utilized to represent a state where electricity consumption reflects a blend of disrupted and normal patterns. Input variable filtering techniques, such as stepwise regression and SD, are employed to screen the input variables of medium-term and long-term input sets. Data decomposition techniques, such as VMD-EMV and FFT, are utilized to decompose and identify seasonality and trends hidden within the medium-term period. Subsequently, the data separation theory is applied to divide the processed dataset into training, validation, and testing sets, and perform one-day-ahead forecasting with a rolling dataset using ANN-based GS optimization. The details of the following processes are outlined in **Sections 4.4.1- 4.4.3**.

4.4.1 Input Variable Filtering in the Context of COVID-19 Pandemic

The selection of significant input variables for the forecasting model is achieved through the utilization of the stepwise regression methodology, executed by Minitab R2022b software. The dataset utilized for conducting the stepwise regression analysis encompasses a span of 24 months of preceding raw data leading up to the target month. For instance, in case the target forecasting date is 1st January 2020, the data range covers

1st January 2018 to 31st December 2019, capturing trends preceding the forecasted period. As the target month changes, the dataset updates accordingly, and a new stepwise regression analysis is conducted. Each iteration of the regression analysis considers 24 candidate input variables, see **Table 8.** In spite of the stepwise regression process having an iterative nature, the significant input variables change monthly. This methodology is specifically used for the medium-term input dataset to select significant input variables, subsequently using them as the input for the forecasting model.

Variable Type	Candidate Input Variable				
Day of the week index	Monday, Tuesday,, Sunday				
Day of the week fildex	(7 binary variables)				
Special holiday index	0, 1				
Special holiday lidex	(1 binary variable)				
Historiaal alastriaity reals demand	T-1, T-2,, T-7				
Historical electricity peak demand	(7 numerical variables)				
T M A	Weekly LMA, Monthly LMA				
LMA	(2 numerical variables)				
	MA(2), MA(3),, MA(7)				
IVIA(P)	(6 numerical variables)				

Table 8 The set of potential input variables utilized in stepwise regression.

Based on the day type criterion, a date within the long-term input dataset is selected using the SD method to identify a similar day. **Section 3.2.4** describes an illustrative example detailing the steps involved in performing SD under a disrupted situation. The outcome of this method is the selection of the date demonstrating the highest similarity to the target forecasting date. Following this selection, variables corresponding to a similar day, encompassing electricity peak demand, day of the week index, special holiday index, historical electricity peak demand, LMA, and MA(P), are filtered through stepwise regression. These screened variables are then designated for later utilization as long-term input variables.

4.4.2 Data Decomposition and Seasonality and Trend Identification

In reference to **Figure 5**, from 2018–2020, 1096 observations of daily electricity peak consumption exhibit a complex pattern characterized by non-linear and non-stationary components, particularly noticeable during the pandemic. To address this complexity, the medium-term input dataset, using 2020 data, is decomposed using VMD. It breaks down the raw time series into k IMFs, with the decomposition level. For this case study, EMD suggests a decomposition level (k) of five, aligning with the dataset's pattern. The MATLAB software is utilized with default values for other parameters: 500 for the maximum number of optimization iterations, 1000 for the penalty level, and the central frequencies initialized using peak.

In **Figure 11**, the decomposition components are presented, ranging from the highest frequency to the lowest frequency, beginning with IMF1 and extending through IMF5. In contrast, **Figure 12** presents the residual component, indicating the portion of variation in the original signal not explained by the IMFs.



Figure 11 Decomposition results of VMD, breaking down the electricity peak demand from 2018 to 2020 into IMFs (IMF1 to IMF5).



Figure 12 Decomposition results of VMD, breaking down the electricity peak demand from 2018 to 2020 into residual components.

Following the utilization of VMD, across all IMFs and residuals, FFT is employed to identify and capture the concealed seasonality and trend of the pandemic that remain inherent in the medium-term input dataset. Enhanced identification of the seasonality and trend components is achieved through FFT, providing valuable insights into the evolving patterns of the pandemic over time. The analytical results in **Figure 13** offer a comprehensive illustration of the identified temporal patterns, supporting the interpretation and understanding of the underlying dynamics driving the COVID-19 pandemic.



Figure 13 Identification of seasonality and trends using FFT analysis for all IMFs and residuals: (a) IMF1; (b) IMF2; (c) IMF3; (d) IMF4; (e) IMF5; (f) Residual.

4.4.3 Data Separation and ANN-Based GS Optimization

The processed dataset, comprising outputs generated by VMD-EMD-FFT, stepwise regression, and SD, is divided into training, validation, and test sets according to the data separation theory outlined in **Section 3.4.** The ANN is constructed and fine-tuned using training and validation sets, respectively. Particularly, the hyperparameter of ANN is optimized using GS. In this study, the optimization of the ANN through GS is performed using RapidMiner Studio 9.1 software. GS iteratively adjusts hyperparameters (see **Table 9**): the number of hidden nodes, training cycles, and learning rates, each of which is systematically varied within predefined ranges, represented as arrays. In the specified ranges, all possible combinations of hyperparameter values, represented as a grid structure, are used for the GS to fine-tune ANN.

Section 4.3 presents the process of one-day-ahead forecasting using a rolling dataset and GS. This process involves iteratively updating the dataset to accommodate new observations while maintaining a fixed prediction horizon of one day. After conducting an exhaustive search of all hyperparameter combinations through the GS methodology, the ANN model that demonstrates superior predictive performance is selected as the optimal choice. Subsequently, the chosen model is evaluated using the test set to assess its accuracy.

Hyperparameter	Definition	GS Range
Hidden node	The number of hidden nodes on a single hidden layer	1, 5, 10
Learning rate	The magnitude of adjustments to weights and biases during training	0.1, 0.01, 0.001
Training cycle	The number of iterations used to update weights and biases	500, 1000, 1500

Table 9 Range of ANN hyperparameters used in grid search optimization.

4.5 Experimental Results and Discussion of the Case Study

An experiment spanning one year, starting from January 2020 to December 2020, is performed to evaluate the models' efficacy in managing disruptive situations. The proposed model's assumption is validated through comparative analyses against three proposed models, utilizing a dataset covering the entire year. The first proposed model applies an ANN-based GS optimization on preprocessed data derived from stepwise regression, alongside SD utilizing the Euclidean distance criterion, and a decomposition and seasonality-capturing method proposed by Aswanuwath et al. [106]. The second proposed model integrated an ANN-based GS optimization approach, incorporating an important long-term input dataset identified through SD with consideration of day type criterion, along with the selected significant medium-term input dataset based on the result of stepwise regression, and processed data from VMD-EMD-FFT. LSTM-based GS optimization is employed in the third model with a short-term input dataset. A comparative analysis of the testing performance of these three proposed models over the course of one year is presented in **Table 10**.

Based on the findings presented in **Table 10**, the performance of proposed model 1 is less than the performance of models 2 and 3. The difference in performance can be explained by the use of SD based on the Euclidean distance criterion in model 1. Within this framework, the SD primarily focuses on identifying the candidate date in the year prior to the pandemic that has the most similar characteristics, based on demand as one of the factors. Consequently, the model encounters challenges in effectively managing demand during pandemic situations, because the model mainly depends on data from the period prior to the pandemic.

Conversely, proposed model 2 employs SD with the day type criterion, which enables the model's training with diverse datasets containing mid and long-term characteristics. This approach yields satisfactory performance if the target period remains unaffected by government intervention policies (lockdown level = 0). The target period shares similarities in terms of demand with the period prior to the pandemic, as the target period has an increase in business and tourism activities. This provides an explanation for the satisfactory performance. However, the effectiveness of proposed model 2 can be affected by government policy interventions that lead to rapid changes in demand and uncommon demand patterns, as the model relies on mid and long-term data.

On the other hand, the LSTM model demonstrates superior performance in handling rapid changes in demand due to government policies (lockdown level = 1-6). This can be attributed to its proficiency in handling short-term data, enabling rapid adjustment to sudden changes. LSTM is suitable to identify patterns and dependencies from short-term datasets, enabling the model to accurately recognize sudden changes. This capability empowers LSTM to effectively respond to changing situations, rendering it proficient in forecasting remarkable demand fluctuations resulting from government interventions.

These findings offer valuable understanding regarding the performance of each model during different situations. During normal conditions, proposed model 1 is considered appropriate for forecasting electricity demand. However, in situations without government intervention, where external factors disrupt consumption, proposed model 2 proves high accuracy in forecasting electricity demand. Conversely, in scenarios with interventions, proposed model 3 emerges as the preferred option to precisely forecast electricity demand. When applied to the demand data from the pandemic year, the proposed procedure, which combines proposed model 2 and proposed model 3 depending on the period of government intervention, outperforms each individual model. This combination highlights its superior performance and comprehensive approach to forecasting, as evidenced by the results presented in **Table 10**.

	Proposed		SD	VMD-	Foreesting		Test	-	Degree of
Month	Model	Stepwise	Criterion	EMD- FFT	Technique	MAPE	RMSE	MAE	Lockdown
	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	3.04%	971	754	
January	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	2.34%	810	595	0
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	3.89%	1303	966	
	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	3.35%	956	860	
February	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	2.64%	925	680	0
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	2.93%	975	751	
	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	3.24%	1076	866	
March	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	3.10%	1130	819	0, 5
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	2.65%	851	714	
	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	6.95%	2368	1710	
April	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	5.57%	2053	1343	6
January February March May June	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	3.46%	1174	830	
	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	4.85%	1543	1252	
May	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	4.31%	1290	1108	6, 4, 3
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	3.23%	1037	841	
May June	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	5.95%	1785	1496	
	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	3.27%	1163	812	2, 1
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	2.52%	766	627	
T 1-1	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	4.22%	1337	1053	1
July	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	3.54%	1170	890	

 Table 10 Monthly results of testing performance over one year (2020).
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	2.80%	833	701	
	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	4.67%	1486	1166	
August	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	4.21%	1298	1056	1
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	2.43%	702	605	
	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	4.64%	1413	1189	
September	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	2.64%	845	676	0
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	2.73%	949	687	
October	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	5.56%	1728	1313	
	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	4.00%	1200	949	0
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	4.48%	1312	1046	
	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	4.51%	1425	1122	
November	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	3.69%	1255	918	0
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	3.95%	1140	977	
December	1	Yes	Euclidean distance	Yes	ANN- based GS	4.62%	1300	1066	
	2	Yes	Day type	Yes	ANN- based GS	4.46%	1341	1015	0
	3	No	No	No	LSTM- based GS	4.73%	1397	1070	
A	Proposed model 1					4.63%	1501	1153	
Average	Proposed model 2					3.65%	1244	905	
12 Months	Proposed model 3				3.36%	1073	824	-	
Wolfins	Proposed procedure					3.07%	999	762	

Throughout the pandemic year, the accuracy of electricity demand forecasting can be impacted by government interventions and the rapidly evolving nature of the pandemic. The pandemic caused significant disruptions to various aspects of society and the economy. Factors such as fluctuating infection rates, shifts in consumer behavior, and economic uncertainty all contributed to the complexity of forecasting electricity demand. Amidst these complexities, the most challenging conditions arose during periods unaffected by government intervention policies (lockdown level = 0). During this phase, electricity demand exhibited a mixed pattern, combining elements from both the year prior to the pandemic and the periods with the intervention policies. Inspired by the lack of government control policy, people remained cautious amid the existence of the pandemic, opting for remote activities. This demand pattern showed a combination of existing behaviors and those shaped by the pandemic, highlighting the multifaceted nature of forecasting electricity demand in such unprecedented situations.

Figure 14 demonstrates the daily errors based on the proposed procedure, with notable peaks observed including the peak in mid-April, mid-November, and December. Particular events and policy adjustments can explain the peaks. During lockdown periods, the largest error occurs at the highest lockdown level. The error decreases when the level continues to be the same and increases when the level shifts, see **Figure 15.** On the other hand, uncommon additional holidays announced in late July can be the cause of an unusual error pattern. Differing from prior trends, in mid-November, a significant error is found following the national emergency declaration extension. During the late year, with the largest number of daily cases, another error can be noticed. Although this period did not have any lockdown, people had reduced interactions because of an increase in daily cases. Consequently, this impacts the demand during the late year. The change in behavior leads to a demand characteristic distinct from the pre-pandemic year, resulting in a substantial forecasting error.

Considering forecasting errors, there are two main types: overestimating and underestimating electricity demand. Overestimating electricity demand in forecasting can lead to inefficiencies and increased operational costs for utilities. When demand is overestimated, excess generation capacity is maintained, resulting in wasted resources and higher electricity prices for consumers. While overestimation can lead to financial inefficiencies and the unnecessary allocation of resources, its consequences are typically less immediate and severe compared to underestimation. Underestimating electricity demand, on the other hand, poses a significant threat to the stability and reliability of the power grid. When demand is underestimated, utilities may not generate sufficient electricity to meet actual consumption needs, leading to power shortages and potential blackouts. This can disrupt economic activities, affect residential comfort, and compromise critical infrastructure services. To mitigate these risks, it is essential to incorporate a forecasting allowance within predictive models. This allowance serves as a buffer to account for unexpected increases in demand, ensuring that utilities are better prepared to handle deviations from the forecasted values. In this case study, a forecasting allowance has been set to at least 10% for the months of February through October, and 20% for the months of January, November, and December.

Table 11 displays the comparative performance of the proposed procedure against previous studies. This analysis includes proposed model 1 [106], LSTM [140], extreme gradient boosting (XGBoost) [141], SVM [142], and ARIMA [143], all conforming to the structural framework outlined in the existing literature. As indicated in the results shown in **Table 11**, the proposed procedure not only exceeds the performance of all proposed models but also surpasses that of all other comparative models across all three evaluated measurements (MAPE, RMSE, and MAE).



Figure 14 Daily forecasting errors of proposed procedure on test dataset.



Figure 15 Lockdown level's impact on forecasting error.

Table 11	Comparative	performance	analysis	between	proposed	procedure	and	prior
studies.								

Forecasting Model	Average 12 Months of Test Performance					
Forecasting Model	MAPE	RMSE	MAE			
Proposed procedure	3.07%	999	762			
Proposed model 1 [106]	4.63%	1501	1153			
LSTM [140]	5.15%	1632	1266			
XGBoost [141]	4.12%	1322	1015			
SVM [142]	4.13%	1305	1014			
ARIMA [143]	4.37%	1378	1080			

The findings reveal that the performance of the proposed procedure on the test dataset substantiates its efficacy in managing disruptions spanning an entire year, both with and without intervention from government policies. This emphasizes the model's adaptability and robustness in diverse scenarios. The proposed procedure, designed to accommodate diverse temporal contexts and specific conditions across various timeframes, enables it to adeptly capture unnoticeable fluctuations in electricity demand throughout the pandemic period. Training the model with short-term, mediumterm, and long-term datasets enhances forecasting accuracy by capturing different temporal patterns and trends in electricity demand. Short-term data improves forecasting accuracy by addressing recent changes and daily variations, such as weather conditions and policy changes. Medium-term data helps in understanding weekly and monthly patterns, which are influenced by workweek schedules and monthly climatic changes. Long-term data accounts for seasonal and yearly trends, recognizing annual cycles and significant recurring changes. This comprehensive multi-scale approach improves the model's responsiveness and overall forecasting accuracy. Notably, the model achieves significant improvement while concurrently reducing the number of input variables. This reduction strategy uses significant variables to train the model, particularly those closely aligned with the target forecast date. Moreover, the integration of the GS optimization technique enhances the model's performance by ensuring optimal results without relying on forecasted input variables, thereby upholding reliability and accuracy. In summary, the proposed procedure provides precise and unbiased forecasting outcomes, helping address future disruptions in the electricity sector.

CHAPTER 5 Conclusion and Future Work

The energy sectors of numerous countries have undergone significant transformations due to disrupted situations. The dependable operation of the electricity grid requires high accuracy in terms of electricity demand forecasting. This study aimed to address the challenges posed by disruptive events and mitigate the disruption impact on electricity demand forecasting in the future. The research objective was to develop a hybrid forecasting model designed for hybrid scenarios during disrupted situations (with and without government intervention), with a focus on Thailand's electricity demand as a case study. The main significant of this method is to recognize and apply forecasting models suitable for specific scenarios. Through the integration of data decomposition (VMD-EMD-FFT), input variable selection (stepwise regression and SD-based day type criterion), and hyperparameter optimization (ANN-based GS and LSTM-based GS), the proposed procedure aims to mitigate the identified limitations of the existing forecasting approach. In the context of disrupted situations, this study presents a new criterion for distinguishing between short-term, medium-term, and longterm datasets. Moreover, a new criterion based on similar day selection is introduced to address situations where the demand for a candidate date differs significantly from the target forecasting date. One-day-ahead forecasting is conducted using rolling datasets and pandemic sensitivity factors, improving the adaptability and flexibility of the model in dealing with daily changes.

The implementation of the procedure of the proposed models in a real-world setting allowed for the assessment of its practical applicability and effectiveness. By conducting a comparative analysis against existing forecasting models, the performance and superiority of the approach were evaluated. The findings indicate that the proposed procedure effectively enhanced flexibility and outperformed the comparative models, demonstrating its ability to provide more accurate predictions in dynamic and uncertain environments. Furthermore, it reduces the number of inputs, enhances computational efficiency, and eliminates the necessity for input variables dependent on prior forecasts. Additionally, the findings reveal how disruptions impact the accuracy of the forecasting model as an external variable, thereby clarifying the model's robustness and adaptability. Therefore, the results improve the ability to forecast electricity demand in various scenarios using the proposed models. Proposed model 1 demonstrates effectiveness in normal situations, as shown in **Table 10**, whereas proposed model 2 is preferable in disrupted scenarios without government intervention. However, proposed model 3 is a suitable model to forecast electricity demand under a situation affected by government policies.

Looking to the future, further research could explore enhancements to the proposed hybrid model and overcome its limitations. To improve performance, one potential area is to broaden the scope of model sophistication by investigating advanced machine learning techniques in addition to the current usage of ANN and LSTM. Experimenting with innovative algorithms and methodologies may offer new insights and potentially improve forecasting accuracy and stability. Moreover, expanding the scope of the study to include other regions or sectors affected by disruptions would contribute to a more comprehensive understanding of forecasting challenges and solutions. Considering the rapid growth and transformation of renewable energy on a global scale, it is imperative to incorporate it more comprehensively into forecasting frameworks. However, in this study, the main focus of the proposed forecasting framework is not on renewable energy. Future studies could aim to integrate renewable energy factors into the forecasting framework. This would involve expanding the scope of analysis to encompass a broader range of renewable energy sources and their impact on electricity demand dynamics. By doing so, the forecasting model can better capture the complexities of renewable energy integration and provide more robust forecasting models aligned with evolving energy landscapes, advancing the field of energy forecasting and supporting sustainable energy development.

CHAPTER 6 Thesis Contribution

6.1 Practical Implication

The practical implications of this study are significant for various stakeholders involved in energy forecasting and decision-making processes. By developing a hybrid forecasting model designed for hybrid scenarios during disrupted situations, particularly focusing on Thailand's electricity demand during the COVID-19 pandemic, this research offers valuable tools and insights for policymakers, energy planners, and industry professionals. The ability of the proposed procedure to adapt to transitional phases and capture underlying seasonality patterns enhances its applicability in realworld scenarios where disruptions are prevalent. Moreover, the integration of advanced machine learning techniques and innovative methodologies improves the accuracy, adaptability, and robustness of the forecasting approach, providing decision-makers with more reliable forecasts for strategic planning and resource allocation.

Overall, the practical implications of this study extend beyond academic research, empowering stakeholders with actionable tools and insights to manage uncertain environments and support the resilience of energy systems amidst disruptions.

6.2 **Theoretical Implication**

The theoretical implications of this research are multifaceted and contribute significantly to advancing the field of energy forecasting and predictive modeling. By developing a hybrid forecasting model specifically designed for hybrid scenarios during disrupted situations, this study enriches our theoretical understanding of how forecasting techniques can be designed to accommodate complex and dynamic environments.

The integration of diverse methodologies, such as data decomposition (VMD-EMD-FFT), input variable selection (stepwise regression and SD-based day type criterion), hyperparameter optimization (ANN-based GS and LSTM-based GS), and a rolling dataset, expands the theoretical framework of forecasting models by demonstrating the efficacy of combining multiple approaches to enhance accuracy, adaptability, and robustness. Additionally, exploring advanced machine learning techniques beyond conventional methods such as ANN and LSTM broadens the theoretical framework of predictive modeling, offering insights into the potential of innovative algorithms to improve forecasting performance.

Furthermore, this study introduces innovative criteria for distinguishing between short-term, medium-term, and long-term input sets in disrupted situations, enhancing the model's adaptability and accuracy. These criteria, along with the novel criterion based on similar day selection, improve the model's ability to forecast electricity demand in dynamic environments. The study also emphasizes the importance of one-day-ahead forecasting using rolling datasets and pandemic sensitivity factors, highlighting the need for real-time data integration and adaptability in forecasting frameworks.

Overall, the theoretical framework developed in this study provides a basis for future research endeavors exploring the intersection of energy forecasting and disruptive events integration, contributing to the theoretical advancement of forecasting research and resilience planning.

6.3 Contribution to Knowledge Science

The contribution to the knowledge science is to advance our understanding of energy forecasting and predictive modeling, particularly in disrupted situations. The development of a hybrid forecasting model and the introduction of innovative criteria designed for such scenarios enrich the theoretical framework of forecasting techniques and contribute to the advancement of knowledge in energy forecasting research. Furthermore, this study offers a precise and adaptable model that addresses the complexities of disrupted situations, empowering policymakers, energy planners, and stakeholders with valuable insights and tools for effective decision-making and resilience enhancement of energy systems. Additionally, the introduction of novel hybrid models improves the existing knowledge base in time series forecasting, facilitating the capture of insights from complex datasets, particularly real-world time series data, thereby contributing to the knowledge discovery process.

Overall, this research makes a significant contribution to knowledge science by offering insights, methodologies, and approaches to address challenges and mitigate the impact of future disruptions in energy forecasting and predictive modeling.

REFERENCES

- S. M. Islam, "Principles of electricity demand forecasting," *Power Eng. J.*, vol. 10, pp. 139–143, 1997.
- [2] X. Xing, Y. Yan, H. Zhang, Y. Long, Y. Wang, and Y. Liang, "Optimal design of distributed energy systems for industrial parks under gas shortage based on augmented ε-constraint method," *J. Clean. Prod.*, vol. 218, pp. 782–795, 2019, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.02.052.
- [3] L. Dong, L. Lao, Y. Yang, and J. Luo, "Probabilistic Load Flow Analysis Considering Power System Random Factors and Their Relevance," in Asia-Pacific Power and Energy Engineering Conference, Wuhan, China: IEEE Computer Society, 2011.
- [4] D. K. Ranaweera, G. G. Karady, and R. G. Farmer, "ECONOMIC IMPACT ANALYSIS OF LOAD FORECASTING," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 12, no. 3, pp. 1388–1392, 1997, doi: 10.1109/59.630486.
- [5] X. Luo, J. Wang, M. Dooner, and J. Clarke, "Overview of current development in electrical energy storage technologies and the application potential in power system operation," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 137, pp. 511–536, 2015, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2014.09.081.
- [6] H. Zhang *et al.*, "Battery electric vehicles in Japan: Human mobile behavior based adoption potential analysis and policy target response," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 220, pp. 527–535, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.03.105.
- [7] M. Ramzan, U. Razi, M. U. Quddoos, and T. S. Adebayo, "Do green innovation and financial globalization contribute to the ecological sustainability and energy transition in the United Kingdom? Policy insights from a bootstrap rolling window approach," *Sustain. Dev.*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 393–414, 2023.
- [8] M. Narajewski and F. Ziel, "Change in Electricity Demand Pattern in Europe Due to COVID-19 Shutdowns," *arXiv Prepr. arXiv*, pp. 44–47, 2020, doi:

10.5040/9781350257948.ch-012.

- [9] Y. Chen, W. Yang, and B. Zhang, "Using Mobility for Electrical Load Forecasting During the COVID-19 Pandemic," arXiv Prepr. arXiv, pp. 1–8, 2020.
- [10] S. Baek, S. K. Mohanty, and M. Glambosky, "COVID-19 and stock market volatility: An industry level analysis," *Financ. Res. Lett.*, vol. 37, p. 101748, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.frl.2020.101748.
- P. A. Vitenu-Sackey and R. Barfi, "The Impact of Covid-19 Pandemic on the Global Economy: Emphasis on Poverty Alleviation and Economic Growth," *Econ. Financ. Lett.*, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 32–43, 2021, doi: 10.18488/journal.29.2021.81.32.43.
- [12] J. J. Klemeš, Y. Van Fan, and P. Jiang, "The energy and environmental footprints of COVID-19 fighting measures – PPE, disinfection, supply chains," *Energy*, vol. 211, p. 118701, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.energy.2020.118701.
- [13] "World Economic and Financial Surveys," International Monetary Fund. https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WEO/weo-database/2023/October/weoreport?c=578,&s=NGDP_RPCH,NGDPD,PPPGDP,NGDPDPC,PPPPC,&sy=2 022&ey=2028&ssm=0&scsm=1&scc=0&ssd=1&ssc=0&sic=0&sort=country &ds=.&br=1 (accessed Dec. 03, 2023).
- M. Waseem *et al.*, "Electrical Demand and its Flexibility in Different Energy Sectors," *Electr. Power Components Syst.*, vol. 48, no. 12–13, pp. 1339–1361, 2020, doi: 10.1080/15325008.2020.1854372.
- C. L. Chang, M. McAleer, and Y. A. Wang, "Herding behaviour in energy stock markets during the Global Financial Crisis, SARS, and ongoing COVID-19*," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 134, p. 110349, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2020.110349.
- [16] L. Huang, Q. Liao, R. Qiu, Y. Liang, and Y. Long, "Prediction-based analysis on power consumption gap under long-term emergency: A case in China under COVID-19," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 283, p. 116339, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2020.116339.
- [17] M. A. Aktar, M. M. Alam, and A. Q. Al-Amin, "Global economic crisis, energy use, CO2 emissions, and policy roadmap amid COVID-19," *Sustain. Prod.*

Consum., vol. 26, pp. 770–781, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.spc.2020.12.029.

- [18] Z. Jia, S. Wen, and B. Lin, "The effects and reacts of COVID-19 pandemic and international oil price on energy, economy, and environment in China," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 302, p. 117612, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2021.117612.
- [19] P. Jiang, Y. Van Fan, and J. J. Klemeš, "Impacts of COVID-19 on energy demand and consumption: Challenges, lessons and emerging opportunities," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 285, p. 116441, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2021.116441.
- [20] G. Ruan, J. Wu, H. Zhong, Q. Xia, and L. Xie, "Quantitative assessment of U.S. bulk power systems and market operations during the COVID-19 pandemic," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 286, p. 116354, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2020.116354.
- [21] M. S. Geraldi, M. V. Bavaresco, M. A. Triana, A. P. Melo, and R. Lamberts, "Addressing the impact of COVID-19 lockdown on energy use in municipal buildings: A case study in Florianópolis, Brazil," *Sustain. Cities Soc.*, vol. 69, p. 102823, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.scs.2021.102823.
- [22] Y. C. Tsao, V. Van Thanh, J. C. Lu, and H. H. Wei, "A risk-sharing-based resilient renewable energy supply network model under the COVID-19 pandemic," *Sustain. Prod. Consum.*, vol. 25, pp. 484–498, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.spc.2020.12.003.
- [23] J. J. Klemeš, P. Jiang, Y. Van Fan, A. Bokhari, and X. C. Wang, "COVID-19 pandemics Stage II – Energy and environmental impacts of vaccination," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 150, p. 111400, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2021.111400.
- [24] B. K. Pradhan and J. Ghosh, "COVID-19 and the Paris Agreement target: A CGE analysis of alternative economic recovery scenarios for India," *Energy Econ.*, vol. 103, p. 105539, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.eneco.2021.105539.
- [25] A. Cheshmehzangi, "COVID-19 and household energy implications: what are the main impacts on energy use?," *Heliyon*, vol. 6, no. 10, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e05202.
- [26] A. Abulibdeh, E. Zaidan, and R. Jabbar, "The impact of COVID-19 pandemic on electricity consumption and electricity demand forecasting accuracy: Empirical evidence from the state of Qatar," *Energy Strateg. Rev.*, vol. 44, p. 100980, 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.esr.2022.100980.

- [27] E. Yukseltan, A. Yucekaya, and A. H. Bilge, "Forecasting electricity demand for Turkey: Modeling periodic variations and demand segregation," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 193, pp. 287–296, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2017.02.054.
- [28] H. Son and C. Kim, "Short-term forecasting of electricity demand for the residential sector using weather and social variables," *Resour. Conserv. Recycl.*, vol. 123, pp. 200–207, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.resconrec.2016.01.016.
- [29] W. Jiang, X. Wu, Y. Gong, W. Yu, and X. Zhong, "Holt–Winters smoothing enhanced by fruit fly optimization algorithm to forecast monthly electricity consumption," *Energy*, vol. 193, p. 116779, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.energy.2019.116779.
- [30] S. S. Pappas, L. Ekonomou, D. C. Karamousantas, G. E. Chatzarakis, S. K. Katsikas, and P. Liatsis, "Electricity demand loads modeling using AutoRegressive Moving Average (ARMA) models," *Energy*, vol. 33, no. 9, pp. 1353–1360, 2008, doi: 10.1016/j.energy.2008.05.008.
- [31] G. R. Newsham and B. J. Birt, "Building-level Occupancy Data to Improve ARIMA-based Electricity Use Forecasts," in 2nd ACM Workshop on Embedded Sensing Systems for Energy-Efficiency in Building, 2010. doi: 10.1145/1878431.1878435.
- [32] S. I. Vagropoulos, G. I. Chouliaras, E. G. Kardakos, C. K. Simoglou, and A. G. Bakirtzis, "Comparison of SARIMAX, SARIMA, Modified SARIMA and ANN-based Models for Short-Term PV Generation Forecasting," in 2016 IEEE International Energy Conference (ENERGYCON), Leuven, Belgium, 2016. doi: 10.1109/ENERGYCON.2016.7514029.
- [33] Ö. Ö. Bozkurt, G. Biricik, and Z. C. Taysi, "Artificial neural network and SARIMA based models for power load forecasting in Turkish electricity market," *PLoS One*, vol. 12, no. 4, 2017, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0175915.
- [34] C. Hamzacebi and H. A. Es, "Forecasting the annual electricity consumption of Turkey using an optimized grey model," *Energy*, vol. 70, pp. 165–171, 2014, doi: 10.1016/j.energy.2014.03.105.
- [35] F. Alasali, K. Nusair, L. Alhmoud, and E. Zarour, "Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Electricity Demand and Load Forecasting," *Sustainability*, vol. 13, no. 3, p. 1435, 2021, doi: 10.3390/su13031435.

- [36] D. Obst, J. de Vilmarest, and Y. Goude, "Adaptive Methods for Short-Term Electricity Load Forecasting During COVID-19 Lockdown in France," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 36, no. 5, pp. 4754–4763, 2021, doi: 10.1109/TPWRS.2021.3067551.
- [37] U. Şahin, S. Ballı, and Y. Chen, "Forecasting seasonal electricity generation in European countries under Covid-19-induced lockdown using fractional grey prediction models and machine learning methods," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 302, p. 117540, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2021.117540.
- [38] H. S. Hippert, C. E. Pedreira, and R. C. Souza, "Neural Networks for Short-Term Load Forecasting: A Review and Evaluation," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 44–55, 2001, doi: 10.1109/59.910780.
- [39] A. L'Heureux, K. Grolinger, H. F. Elyamany, and M. A. M. Capretz, "Machine Learning with Big Data: Challenges and Approaches," *IEEE Access*, vol. 5, pp. 7776–7797, 2017, doi: 10.1109/ACCESS.2017.2696365.
- [40] B. J. Chen, M. W. Chang, and C. J. Lin, "Load Forecasting Using Support Vector Machines: A Study on EUNITE Competition 2001," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 1821–1830, 2004, doi: 10.1109/TPWRS.2004.835679.
- [41] L. Ekonomou, "Greek long-term energy consumption prediction using artificial neural networks," *Energy*, vol. 35, no. 2, pp. 512–517, 2010, doi: 10.1016/j.energy.2009.10.018.
- [42] S. Bouktif, A. Fiaz, A. Ouni, and M. A. Serhani, "Optimal Deep Learning LSTM Model for Electric Load Forecasting using Feature Selection and Genetic Algorithm : Comparison with Machine Learning Approaches," *Energies*, vol. 11, p. 1636, 2018, doi: 10.3390/en11071636.
- [43] E. V. Burnaev, M. E. Panov, and A. A. Zaytsev, "Regression on the Basis of Nonstationary Gaussian Processes with Bayesian Regularization," *J. Commun. Technol. Electron.*, vol. 61, no. 6, pp. 661–671, 2016, doi: 10.1134/S1064226916060061.
- [44] A. Sözen, M. M. İzgeç, İ. Kırbaş, F. Ş. Kazancıoğlu, and A. D. Tuncer, "Overview, modeling and forecasting the effects of COVID-19 pandemic on energy market and electricity demand: a case study on Turkey," *Energy Sources, Part A Recover. Util. Environ. Eff.*, pp. 1–16, 2021, doi:

10.1080/15567036.2021.1910756.

- [45] X. Li, Y. Wang, G. Ma, X. Chen, Q. Shen, and B. Yang, "Electric load forecasting based on Long-Short-Term-Memory network via simplex optimizer during COVID-19," *Energy Reports*, vol. 8, pp. 1–12, 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.egyr.2022.03.051.
- [46] X. Liu and Z. Lin, "Impact of Covid-19 pandemic on electricity demand in the UK based on multivariate time series forecasting with Bidirectional Long Short Term Memory," *Energy*, vol. 227, p. 120455, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.energy.2021.120455.
- [47] H. Lu, X. Ma, and M. Ma, "A hybrid multi-objective optimizer-based model for daily electricity demand prediction considering COVID-19," *Energy*, vol. 219, p. 119568, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.energy.2020.119568.
- [48] C. Hu *et al.*, "Black swan event small-sample transfer learning (BEST-L) and its case study on electrical power prediction in COVID-19," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 309, p. 118458, 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2021.118458.
- [49] L. Suganthi and A. A. Samuel, "Energy models for demand forecasting A review," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 16, no. 2, pp. 1223–1240, 2012, doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2011.08.014.
- [50] P. J. Brockwell, *Introduction to time series and forecasting*. New York: NY: Springer New York, 2002.
- [51] C. Deb, F. Zhang, J. Yang, S. E. Lee, and K. W. Shah, "A review on time series forecasting techniques for building energy consumption," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 74, pp. 902–924, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2017.02.085.
- [52] S. Varadan and E. B. Makram, "Harmonic load identification and determination of load composition using a least squares method," *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 37, no. 3, pp. 203–208, 1996, doi: 10.1016/S0378-7796(96)01059-0.
- [53] O. Hyde and P. F. Hodnett, "An Adaptable Automated Procedure for Short-Term Electricity Load Forecasting," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 84– 94, 1997.
- [54] R. R. Broadwater, A. Sargent, A. Yarali, H. E. Shaalan, and J. Nazarko, "Estimating substation peaks from load research data," *IEEE Trans. Power Deliv.*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 451–456, 1997, doi: 10.1109/MPER.1997.560713.

- [55] E. H. Barakat, M. A. Qayyum, M. N. Hamed, and S. A. Al Rashed, "Short-term peak demand forecasting in fast developing utility with inherit dynamic load characteristics. I. Application of classical time-series methods. II. Improved modelling of system dynamic load characteristics," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 5, no. 3, pp. 813–824, 1990, doi: 10.7551/mitpress/14269.003.0006.
- [56] K. Liu *et al.*, "Comparison of Very Short-Term Load Forecasting Techniques," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 877–882, 1996, doi: 10.1109/SusTech47890.2020.9150490.
- [57] G. A. N. Mbamalu and M. E. El-Hawary, "LOAD FORECASTING VIA SUBOPTIMAL SEASONAL AUTOREGRESSIVE MODELS AND ITERATIVELY REWEIGHTED LEAST SQUARES ESTIMATION," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 343–348, 1993.
- [58] S. R. Huang, "Short-term load forecasting using threshold autoregressive models," *IEE Proceedings-Generation, Transm. Distrib.*, vol. 144, no. 5, pp. 477–481, 1997.
- [59] E. H. Barakat, J. M. Al-Qassim, and S. A. Al Rashed, "New model for peak demand forecasting applied to highly complex load characteristics of a fast developing area," *IEE Proc. C (Generation, Transm. Distrib).*, vol. 139, no. 2, pp. 136–140, 1992.
- [60] J. F. Chen, W. M. Wang, and C. M. Huang, "Analysis of an adaptive time-series autoregressive moving-average (ARMA) model for short-term load forecasting," *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 34, no. 3, pp. 187–196, 1995, doi: 10.1016/0378-7796(95)00977-1.
- [61] J. Contreras, R. Espínola, F. J. Nogales, and A. J. Conejo, "ARIMA Models to Predict Next-Day Electricity Prices," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 1014–1020, 2003, doi: 10.1109/TPWRS.2002.804943.
- [62] Z. S. Elrazaz and A. A. Mazi, "Unified weekly peak load forecasting for fast growing power system," *IEE Proc. C (Generation, Transm. Distrib).*, vol. 136, no. 1, pp. 29–34, 1989.
- [63] G. Juberias, R. Yunta, J. Garcia Moreno, and C. Mendivil, "A NEW ALRIMA MODEL FOR HOURLY LOAD FORECASTING," in 1999 IEEE Transmission and Distribution Conference, New Orleans, LA, USA: IEEE, 1999, pp. 314–319.

doi: 10.1109/tdc.1999.755371.

- [64] Y. Y. Hsu and K. L. Ho, "Fuzzy expert systems: an application to short-term load forecasting," *IEE Proc. C (Generation, Transm. Distrib).*, vol. 139, no. 6, pp. 471–477, 1992.
- [65] R. H. Liang and Y. Y. Hsu, "Fuzzy linear programming: an application to hydroelectric generation scheduling," *IEE Proceedings-Generation, Transm. Distrib.*, vol. 141, no. 6, pp. 568–574, 1994.
- [66] P. K. Dash, A. C. Leiw, and S. Rahman, "A comparison of fuzzy neural networks for the generation of daily average and peak load profiles," *Int. J. Syst. Sci.*, vol. 26, no. 11, pp. 2091–2106, 1995, doi: 10.1080/00207729508929156.
- [67] H. T. Yang and C. M. Huang, "A New Short-Term Load Forecasting Approach Using Self-organizing Fuzzy ARMAX Models," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 217–225, 1998, doi: 10.1109/59.651639.
- [68] H. T. Yang, C. M. Huang, and C. L. Huang, "Identification of ARMAX Model for Short Term Load Forecasting: An Evolutionary Programming Approach," in *Power Industry Computer Applications*, Salt Lake City, UT, USA, 1995, pp. 325–330. doi: 10.1109/PICA.1995.515202.
- [69] X. Ma, A. A. El-Keib, R. E. Smith, and H. Ma, "A genetic algorithm based approach to thermal unit commitment of electric power systems," *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 29–36, 1995.
- [70] D. G. Lee, B. W. Lee, and S. H. Chang, "Genetic programming model for longterm forecasting of electric power demand," *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 40, no. 1, pp. 17–22, 1997.
- [71] M. J. Damborg, M. A. El-Sharkawi, M. E. Aggoune, and R. J. Marks, "POTENTIAL OF ARTIFICIAL NEURAL NETWORKS IN POWER SYSTEM OPERATION," in *IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems*, New Orleans, LA, USA, 1990, pp. 2933–2937. doi: 10.1109/iscas.1990.112625.
- [72] K. L. Ho *et al.*, "Short term load forecasting of Taiwan power system using a knowledge-based expert system," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 1214–1221, 1990.
- [73] A. D. Papalexopoulos, S. Hao, and T. M. Peng, "AN IMPLEMENTATION OF

A NEURAL NETWORK BASED LOAD FORECASTING MODEL FOR THE EMS," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 1956–1962, 1994.

- [74] T. S. Dillon, S. Sestito, and S. Leung, "Short term load forecasting using an adaptive neural network," *Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst.*, vol. 13, no. 4, pp. 186–192, 1991.
- [75] D. Srinivasan and M. A. Lee, "Survey of hybrid fuzzy neural approaches to electric load forecasting," in 1995 IEEE International Conference on Systems, Man and Cybernetics. Intelligent Systems for the 21st Century, Vancouver, BC, Canada, 1995, pp. 4004–4008.
- [76] A. U. Asar and J. R. McDonald, "A Specification of Neural Network Applications in the Load Forecasting Problem," *IEEE Trans. Control Syst. Technol.*, vol. 2, no. 2, pp. 135–141, 1994, doi: 10.1006/brcg.1996.0066.
- [77] C. S. Chen, Y. M. Tzeng, and J. C. Hwang, "The application of artificial neural networks to substation load forecasting," *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 38, no. 2, pp. 153–160, 1996.
- [78] A. S. Al-Fuhaid, M. A. El-Sayed, and M. S. Mahmoud, "Neuro-short-term load forecast of the power system in Kuwait," *Appl. Math. Model.*, vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 215–219, 1997, doi: 10.1016/S0307-904X(96)00165-5.
- [79] J. Vermaak and E. C. Botha, "Recurrent Neural Networks for Short-Term Load Forecasting," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 126–132, 1998, doi: 10.1109/59.651623.
- [80] S. K. Sheikh and M. G. Unde, "Short term load forecasting using ANN technique," Int. J. Eng. Sci. Emerg. Technol., vol. 1, no. 2, pp. 97–107, 2012.
- [81] M. L. Abdulrahman *et al.*, "A Review on Deep Learning with Focus on Deep Recurrent Neural Network for Electricity Forecasting in Residential Building," *Procedia Comput. Sci.*, vol. 193, pp. 141–154, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.procs.2021.10.014.
- [82] H. Chiroma *et al.*, "A Review on Artificial Intelligence Methodologies for the Forecasting of Crude Oil Price," *Intell. Autom. Soft Comput.*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 449–462, 2016.
- [83] M. A. H. Ashour and R. A. Abbas, "Improving Time Series' Forecast Errors by Using Recurrent Neural Networks," in 2018 7th International Conference on

Software and Computer Applications, Kuantan, Malaysia, 2018, pp. 229–232. doi: 10.1145/3185089.3185151.

- [84] A. Rahman, V. Srikumar, and A. D. Smith, "Predicting electricity consumption for commercial and residential buildings using deep recurrent neural networks," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 212, pp. 372–385, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2017.12.051.
- [85] L. G. B. Ruiz, R. Rueda, M. P. Cuéllar, and M. C. Pegalajar, "Energy consumption forecasting based on Elman neural networks with evolutive optimization," *Expert Syst. Appl.*, vol. 92, pp. 380–389, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.eswa.2017.09.059.
- [86] E. Egrioglu, U. Yolcu, C. H. Aladag, and E. Bas, "Recurrent multiplicative neuron model artificial neural network for non-linear time series forecasting," *Neural Process. Lett.*, vol. 41, no. 2, pp. 249–258, 2015.
- [87] S. Hochreiter, J. Schmidhuber, and Urgen, "Long Short-Term Memory," *Neural Comput.*, vol. 9, no. 8, pp. 1735–1780, 1997, doi: 10.1162/neco.1997.9.8.1735.
- [88] G. Chniti, H. Bakir, and H. Zaher, "E-commerce Time Series Forecasting using LSTM Neural Network and Support Vector Regression," in *International Conference on Big Data and Internet of Thing*, London, United Kingdom, 2017.
- [89] K. Greff, R. K. Srivastava, J. Koutnik, B. R. Steunebrink, and J. Schmidhuber,
 "LSTM: A Search Space Odyssey," *IEEE Trans. Neural Networks Learn. Syst.*,
 vol. 28, no. 10, pp. 2222–2232, 2017, doi: 10.1109/TNNLS.2016.2582924.
- [90] X. Qing and Y. Niu, "Hourly day-ahead solar irradiance prediction using weather forecasts by LSTM," *Energy*, vol. 148, pp. 461–468, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.energy.2018.01.177.
- [91] V. J. Mawson and B. R. Hughes, "Deep learning techniques for energy forecasting and condition monitoring in the manufacturing sector," *Energy Build.*, vol. 217, p. 109966, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.enbuild.2020.109966.
- [92] T. Bashir, C. Haoyong, M. F. Tahir, and Z. Liqiang, "Short term electricity load forecasting using hybrid prophet-LSTM model optimized by BPNN," *Energy Reports*, vol. 8, pp. 1678–1686, 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.egyr.2021.12.067.
- [93] D. Wang, H. Luo, O. Grunder, Y. Lin, and H. Guo, "Multi-step ahead electricity price forecasting using a hybrid model based on two-layer decomposition

technique and BP neural network optimized by firefly algorithm," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 190, pp. 390–407, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.12.134.

- [94] M. S. AL-Musaylh, R. C. Deo, Y. Li, and J. F. Adamowski, "Two-phase particle swarm optimized-support vector regression hybrid model integrated with improved empirical mode decomposition with adaptive noise for multiplehorizon electricity demand forecasting," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 217, pp. 422–439, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.02.140.
- [95] G. Wang, X. Wang, Z. Wang, C. Ma, and Z. Song, "A VMD-CISSA-LSSVM Based Electricity Load Forecasting Model," *Mathematics*, vol. 10, no. 1, p. 28, 2022, doi: 10.3390/math10010028.
- [96] P. G. Gabriel Rilling, Patrick Flandrin, "ON EMPIRICAL MODE DECOMPOSITION AND ITS ALGORITHMS," *IEEE-EURASIP Work. Nonlinear Signal Image Process.*, vol. 3, pp. 8–11, 2003.
- [97] Y. Yu, W. Li, D. Sheng, and J. Chen, "A novel sensor fault diagnosis method based on Modified Ensemble Empirical Mode Decomposition and Probabilistic Neural Network," *Measurement*, vol. 68, pp. 328–336, 2015, doi: 10.1016/j.measurement.2015.03.003.
- [98] M. E. Torres, M. A. Colominas, G. Schlotthauer, and P. Flandrin, "A complete ensemble empirical mode decomposition with adaptive noise," in 2011 IEEE international conference on acoustics, speech and signal processing (ICASSP), Prague, Czech Republic, 2011.
- [99] Q. Xiao, J. Li, J. Sun, H. Feng, and S. Jin, "Natural-gas pipeline leak location using variational mode decomposition analysis and cross-time–frequency spectrum," *Measurement*, vol. 124, pp. 163–172, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.measurement.2018.04.030.
- [100] P. Jiang, R. Li, N. Liu, and Y. Gao, "A novel composite electricity demand forecasting framework by data processing and optimized support vector machine," *Appl. Energy*, vol. 260, p. 114243, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2019.114243.
- [101] Y. Zhou and Z. Zhu, "A hybrid method for noise suppression using variational mode decomposition and singular spectrum analysis," *J. Appl. Geophys.*, vol. 161, pp. 105–115, 2019, doi: 10.1016/j.jappgeo.2018.10.025.

- [102] X. Zhang, Q. Miao, H. Zhang, and L. Wang, "A parameter-adaptive VMD method based on grasshopper optimization algorithm to analyze vibration signals from rotating machinery," *Mech. Syst. Signal Process.*, vol. 108, pp. 58– 72, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.ymssp.2017.11.029.
- [103] J. Ding, D. Xiao, and X. Li, "Gear Fault Diagnosis Based on Genetic Mutation Particle Swarm Optimization VMD and Probabilistic Neural Network Algorithm," *IEEE Access*, vol. 8, pp. 18456–18474, 2020, doi: 10.1109/ACCESS.2020.2968382.
- [104] J. Gai, J. Shen, Y. Hu, and H. Wang, "An integrated method based on hybrid grey wolf optimizer improved variational mode decomposition and deep neural network for fault diagnosis of rolling bearing," *Measurement*, vol. 162, p. 107901, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.measurement.2020.107901.
- [105] G. Venter, "Review of Optimization Techniques," in *Encyclopedia of Aerospace Engineering*, Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons Ltd, 2010, pp. 1–10. doi: 10.1002/9780470686652.eae495.
- [106] L. Aswanuwath, W. Pannakkong, J. Buddhakulsomsiri, J. Karnjana, and V.-N. Huynh, "A Hybrid Model of VMD-EMD-FFT, Similar Days Selection Method, Stepwise Regression, and Artificial Neural Network for Daily Electricity Peak Load Forecasting," *Energies*, vol. 16, p. 1860, 2023.
- [107] J. Utans, J. Moody, S. Rehfuss, and H. Siegelmannt, "Input Variable Selection for Neural Networks: Application to Predicting the U.S. usiness Cycle," in 1995 Conference on Computational Intelligence for Financial Engineering (CIFEr), New York, NY, USA: IEEE, 1995, pp. 118–122.
- [108] S. Galelli, G. B. Humphrey, H. R. Maier, A. Castelletti, G. C. Dandy, and M. S. Gibbs, "An evaluation framework for input variable selection algorithms for environmental data-driven models," *Environ. Model. Softw.*, vol. 62, pp. 33–51, 2014, doi: 10.1016/j.envsoft.2014.08.015.
- [109] R. Taormina and K. W. Chau, "Data-driven input variable selection for rainfallrunoff modeling using binary-coded particle swarm optimization and Extreme Learning Machines," J. Hydrol., vol. 529, pp. 1617–1632, 2015, doi: 10.1016/j.jhydrol.2015.08.022.
- [110] B. V Bonnlander and A. S. Weigend, "Selecting Input Variables Using Mutual

Information and Nonparametric Density Estimation," in International Symposium on Artificial Neural Networks, Tainan, Taiwan, 1994.

- [111] G. J. Bowden, H. R. Maier, and G. C. Dandy, "Input determination for neural network models in water resources applications. Part 2. Case study: Forecasting salinity in a river," *J. Hydrol.*, vol. 301, no. 1–4, pp. 93–107, 2005, doi: 10.1016/j.jhydrol.2004.06.020.
- [112] D. Niu, Y. Wang, and D. D. Wu, "Power load forecasting using support vector machine and ant colony optimization," *Expert Syst. Appl.*, vol. 37, no. 3, pp. 2531–2539, 2010, doi: 10.1016/j.eswa.2009.08.019.
- [113] W. Gabriels, P. L. M. Goethals, A. P. Dedecker, S. Lek, and N. De Pauw, "Analysis of macrobenthic communities in Flanders, Belgium, using a stepwise input variable selection procedure with artificial neural networks," *Aquat. Ecol.*, vol. 41, pp. 427–441, 2007, doi: 10.1007/s10452-007-9081-7.
- [114] P. Mandal, T. Senjyu, and T. Funabashi, "Neural networks approach to forecast several hour ahead electricity prices and loads in deregulated market," *Energy Convers. Manag.*, vol. 47, no. 15–16, pp. 2128–2142, 2006, doi: 10.1016/j.enconman.2005.12.008.
- [115] Y. Chen et al., "Short-Term Load Forecasting: Similar Day-Based Wavelet Neural Networks," IEEE Trans. Power Syst., vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 322–330, 2010, doi: 10.1109/TPWRS.2009.2030426.
- [116] S. N. Fallah, M. Ganjkhani, S. Shamshirband, and K. wing Chau, "Computational Intelligence on Short-Term Load Forecasting: A Methodological Overview," *Energies*, vol. 12, no. 3, p. 393, 2019, doi: 10.3390/en12030393.
- [117] Q. Mu, Y. Wu, X. Pan, L. Huang, and X. Li, "Short-term load forecasting using improved similar days method," in 2010 Asia-Pacific Power and Energy Engineering Conference (APPEEC), Chengdu, China, 2010. doi: 10.1109/APPEEC.2010.5448655.
- [118] H. Zheng, J. Yuan, and L. Chen, "Short-Term Load Forecasting Using EMD-LSTM Neural Networks with a Xgboost Algorithm for Feature Importance Evaluation," *Energies*, vol. 10, no. 8, p. 1168, 2017, doi: 10.3390/en10081168.
- [119] R.-J. Park, K.-B. Song, and B.-S. Kwon, "Short-Term Load Forecasting

Algorithm Using a Similar Day Selection Method Based on Reinforcement Learning," *Energies*, vol. 13, p. 2640, 2020.

- [120] T. Senjyu, H. Takara, K. Uezato, and T. Funabashi, "One-Hour-Ahead Load Forecasting Using Neural Network," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 17, no. 1, pp. 113–118, 2002, doi: 10.1109/59.982201.
- [121] F. Giordano, M. La Rocca, and C. Perna, "Input Variable Selection in Neural Network Models," *Commun. Stat. - Theory Methods*, vol. 43, no. 4, pp. 735–750, 2014, doi: 10.1080/03610926.2013.804567.
- [122] I. Guyon and A. Elisseeff, "An Introduction to Variable and Feature Selection," J. Mach. Learn. Res. 3, pp. 1157–1182, 2003.
- [123] S. Humpage, "An introduction to regression analysis," *Sensors (Peterborough, NH)*, vol. 17, no. 9, pp. 68–74, 2000, doi: 10.1002/9781118267912.ch6.
- [124] F. Lucà, G. Buttafuoco, and O. Terranova, "GIS and Soil," *Compr. Geogr. Inf. Syst.*, vol. 3, no. 2006, pp. 37–50, 2018, doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-409548-9.09634-2.
- [125] B. Yildiz, J. I. Bilbao, and A. B. Sproul, "A review and analysis of regression and machine learning models on commercial building electricity load forecasting," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 73, no. December 2016, pp. 1104–1122, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2017.02.023.
- [126] T. Johnsson, "A procedure for stepwise regression analysis," *Stat. Pap.*, vol. 33, no. 1, pp. 21–29, 1992, doi: 10.1007/BF02925308.
- [127] S. Chatterjee and A. S. Hadi, *Regression Analysis by Example*, 5th editio. New Jersey, Canada: John Wiley & Sons Ltd, 2012.
- [128] J. Ramón, A. Espasa, and R. Grafe, "Forecasting the electricity load from one day to one week ahead for the Spanish system operator," *Int. J. Forecast.*, vol. 24, pp. 588–602, 2008, doi: 10.1016/j.ijforecast.2008.07.005.
- [129] S. Lahmiri, "A variational mode decomposition approach for analysis and forecasting of economic and financial time series," *Expert Syst. Appl.*, vol. 55, pp. 268–273, 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.eswa.2016.02.025.
- [130] K. Dragomiretskiy and D. Zosso, "Variational Mode Decomposition," IEEE Trans. signal Process., vol. 62, no. 3, pp. 531–544, 2014.
- [131] F. Zhou, H. Zhou, Z. Li, and K. Zhao, "Multi-Step Ahead Short-Term Electricity

Load Forecasting Using VMD-TCN and Error Correction Strategy," *Energies*, vol. 15, p. 5375, 2022.

- [132] H. Musbah, "SARIMA Model Forecasting of Short-Term Electrical Load Data Augmented by Fast Fourier Transform Seasonality Detection," in 2019 IEEE Canadian Conference of Electrical and Computer Engineering (CCECE), Edmonton, AB, Canada: IEEE, 2019.
- [133] S. Aras and T. D. Kocakoç, "A new model selection strategy in time series forecasting with artificial neural networks: IHTS," *Neurocomputing*, vol. 174, pp. 974–987, 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.neucom.2015.10.036.
- [134] I. Kaastraa and M. Boydb, "Designing a neural network for forecasting financial time series," *Neurocomputing*, vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 215–236, 1996.
- [135] B. M. Negash and A. D. Yaw, "Artificial neural network based production forecasting for a hydrocarbon reservoir under water injection," *Pet. Explor. Dev.*, vol. 47, no. 2, pp. 383–392, 2020, doi: 10.1016/S1876-3804(20)60055-6.
- [136] D. Svozil, V. Kvasnička, and J. Pospíchal, "Introduction to multi-layer feedforward neural networks," *Chemom. Intell. Lab. Syst.*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 43–62, 1997, doi: 10.1016/S0169-7439(97)00061-0.
- [137] A. Dedinec, S. Filiposka, A. Dedinec, and L. Kocarev, "Deep belief network based electricity load forecasting: An analysis of Macedonian case," *Energy*, vol. 115, pp. 1688–1700, 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.energy.2016.07.090.
- [138] A. Graves, "Supervised Sequence Labelling," in Supervised Sequence Labelling with Recurrent Neural Networks, Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, 2012, pp. 5–13. doi: 10.1007/978-3-642-24797-2_2.
- [139] G. Erdogan Erten, S. Bozkurt Keser, and M. Yavuz, "Grid Search Optimised Artificial Neural Network for Open Stope Stability Prediction," *Int. J. Mining, Reclam. Environ.*, vol. 35, no. 8, pp. 600–617, 2021, doi: 10.1080/17480930.2021.1899404.
- [140] D. L. Marino, K. Amarasinghe, and M. Manic, "Building Energy Load Forecasting using Deep Neural Networks," in *IECON 42nd Annual Conference* of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society, Florence, Italy, 2016, pp. 7046–7051. doi: 10.1109/IECON.2016.7793413.
- [141] E. A. Madrid and N. Antonio, "Short-Term Electricity Load Forecasting with

Machine Learning," *Information*, vol. 12, no. 2, p. 50, 2021, doi: 10.3390/info12020050.

- [142] W. Pannakkong, T. Harncharnchai, and J. Buddhakulsomsiri, "Forecasting Daily Electricity Consumption in Thailand Using Regression, Artificial Neural Network, Support Vector Machine, and Hybrid Models," *Energies*, vol. 15, no. 9, p. 3105, 2022, doi: 10.3390/en15093105.
- [143] M. S. Al-Musaylh, R. C. Deo, J. F. Adamowski, and Y. Li, "Short-term electricity demand forecasting with MARS, SVR and ARIMA models using aggregated demand data in Queensland, Australia," *Adv. Eng. Informatics*, vol. 35, pp. 1–16, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.aei.2017.11.002.

APPENDIX

To assess the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on electricity demand, a comparative analysis between the pre-pandemic and pandemic years was conducted. This involved calculating the difference in electricity demand between corresponding dates (e.g., demand on 18/03/2019 minus demand on 18/03/2020). The probability plot of these differences (see **Figure 16**) indicated that the effect of COVID-19 fluctuates and does not follow a normal distribution. Therefore, a nonparametric test was used to evaluate the null hypothesis. The results of the nonparametric test (refer to **Figure 17**) confirmed that the effect was significantly greater than zero, indicating a reduction in electricity consumption during the lockdown year compared to the pre-pandemic year. Specifically, the lockdown led to an average reduction of 957 MW in peak electricity consumption. This suggests that if a similar lockdown were to occur in the future, peak electricity demand could be expected to decrease by an average of 957 MW.



Figure 16 Probability plot of the COVID-19 effect.

Sign Test for Median: Effect

Method

η: median of Effect

Descriptive Statistics

Sample N Median Effect 167 957.7

Test

Null hypothesis Alternative hypothesis		$ \begin{aligned} H_0: \eta &= 0 \\ H_1: \eta &> 0 \end{aligned} $			
Sample	Number < 0	Number = 0	Number > 0	P-Value	
Effect	37	0	130	0.000	

Figure 17 Nonparametric test for measuring the effect of COVID-19 on the electricity demand.

PUBLICATIONS

International Journal

- Aswanuwath, L., Pannakkong, W., Buddhakulsomsiri, J., Karnjana, J., & Huynh, V. N., An Improved Hybrid Approach for Daily Electricity Peak Demand Forecasting during Disrupted Situations: A Case Study of COVID-19 Impact in Thailand, *Energies*, 17(1), 78, 2023.
- Aswanuwath, L., Pannakkong, W., Buddhakulsomsiri, J., Karnjana, J., & Huynh, V. N., A Hybrid Model of VMD-EMD-FFT, Similar Days Selection Method, Stepwise Regression, and Artificial Neural Network for Daily Electricity Peak Load Forecasting; *Energies*, 16(4), 1860, 2023.

International Conference

 Aswanuwath, L., Huynh, V. N., Pannakkong, W., Daily Electricity Peak Demand Forecasting using Hybrid Model based on Similar Day Selection Technique. In Proceedings of the 9th International Symposium, IUKM 2022; Ishikawa, Japan, 2022. (Presentation)